IN THE CIRCUIT COURT OF TYLER COUNTY, WEST VIRGINIA

ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION,
Petitioner,

Y. Civil Action No. 17-AA- |
The Honorable M

THE HONORABLE DALE STEAGER,
West Virginia State Tax Commissioner, FILED

THE HONORABLE JACKSON L. HAYES, MAS /20T

Assessor of Tyler County, and ' :
s Candy L. Wamer

Tyler Co. Clrcuit Clerk

THE COUNTY COMMISSION OF TYLER COUNTY,
Sitting as a Board of Equalization and Review,
Respondents.

COMPLAINT OF PETITIONER ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION

I. INTRODUCTION

Antero Resources Corporation (“Antero”) ié a producer of natural gas throughout the
state of West Virginia, with eighteen (18) Marcellus wells locatéd in Tyler County.

Those wells are appraised by the West Virginia Department of Revenue, State Tax
Department, Prbperty Tax Division (the “Ta}g Department” or “State”) based on a mass appraisal
system, state-wide: Certain variables are uséd by the State to value producing oil and natural gas
wells, including, notably for this Brief, operating expenses. Specifically, the Tax Department
periodically circulates a survey by which it solicits data from oil and natural gas producing
taxpayers regarding operating expenses for their wells, and based on that, the Tax Department
determines the operating expense variables used in its mass appraisal system. The amount of
operating expenses applied to a well using the mass appraisal system is based on a percentage of

. the well’s gross receipts not to exceed a maximum amount, and the percentage and maximum
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vary by the type of well (typical or conventional, Marcellus, etc.). The operating expense
calculations are included in a natural resources “valuation variables” document that the Tax
Department releases annually.

In addition to the valuation variables document, the Tax Department releases an annual
administrative notice that lists the percentages and maximum amounts for operating expense
calculations. In ‘prior years, the Tax Department invited taxpayers to submit actval operating
expenses that exceed the percentages and maximum amounts listed in the valuation variables
document. The 2016 and 2017 administrative notices, unlike administrat.ive notices from 2000
through 2015, however, did not include language that invites taxpayers to submit actual
.expenses, despite no changes to the West Virginia Code or the Tax Department’s Legislative
Rule that governs the valuation of producing natural gas wells.

In this matter, Antero evaluated its actual operating expenses for calendar year 2015, and
determined that for Marcellus wells in the -county, the amount of operating expenses that it was
incurring significantly exceeded the percentages and maximum amounts set by the State. For
property tax purposes, the operating expense data from calenda.r year 2015 is used to value the
wells for tax year 2017.

When the Tax Department valued Antero’s gas well values for tax year 2017, it failed to
adhere to its own regulations that direct how it is to consider actual operating expenses. Antero,
like many mineral producers, generally reports its Ioperating expenses to the Tax Department on
a state-wide basis. For 2015, Antero’s average operating expense per well was 36% of revenue,
or $817,000, which includes all operating expenses, gathering and compression expenses,
processing expenses, and transportation expenses, necessary to get the gas to the point of sale.
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Antero reports its gross receipts based on the point of sale, and the allowed operating expenses
should reflect the expenses incurred to get the gas to the point of sale. The goal of the State’s
calculation is to determine the value of the reserves. Under the current system, if two producers
have the same production/reserves but one sells at the wellhead and the other sells to a market
further away, the reserves of the producer who sells to a further market are valued substantially
higher, which undermines the goal of the State’s calculation.

For tax year 2017, the Tax Department calculates opefaﬁng expenses at the lesser of 20%
of gross receipts or $175,000 for Marcellus wells (the “maximum amount” of $175,000 of
operating expenses per Marcé]lus well will be referred to alternatively throughout this complaint |
as the “maximum amount” or “cap”). This cap unduly restricts the amount of operating expenses
that should be allowed for each well, and the imposition of a “cap” is not supported by the Tax
Department’s legislative rule regarding the valuation of producing oil and naturat gas properties.
The legislative rule, instead, requires that the Tax Department use “average annual industry
operating expenses per well” in valuing producing wells, and does not authorize the Tax
Department to “cap” operating expenses at a certain amount. In sum, the Tax Department
inporrectly and unfairly ignored the actual operating expenses and instead relied on the
maximum calculations found in its valuation variables document and administrative notice. By
failing to consider Antero’s actual operating expenses, the Tax Department overvalued Antero’s
wells and did not assess them at their true and actual value.

On February 1, 2017, Antero protested the Tax Department’s valuation (as adopted by
the Tyler County Assessor) to the Tyler County Commission sitfing as the Tyler County Board
of Equalization and Review (the “Board”). Antero presented clear and convincing evidence that
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the Ta)i Department failed to consider Antero’s actual operating expenses in determining the
- valuation fqr the wells assessed for Tyler County. Antero also presented a complete analysis of
its actual operating expenses from the state and local tax firm Altus Group US, Inc. (“Altus™),
supported by testimony from an Altus Senior Consultant, Elizabeth Bufg, that correctly applies
the approach to arrive at allowable operating expenses. Antero also proved by clear and
convincing evidence that the State enoneéusly calculated average operating expenses at the
lesser of 20% of gross receipts or $175,000. Antero demonstrated that it is the largest producer
in West Vﬁgiﬁa, at 40% of market share, and that its actual operating expenses per well are 36%
of gross receipts or $817,000. Under these circumstances, it is not mathematically possible for
the average operating expenses for the industry to be $175,000. The Board, however, made no
adjustment to the Tax Department’s valuation.

Antero timely petitioned the Court for appeal of the Board’s decision. As explain'ed
below, the Tax Department has abused its discretion by failing to censider Antero’s actual and
allowable operating cxpenses in a manner contrary to the stafutes, regulations and official
releases from the Tax Departmént governing vgluation of personal property. Moreover, the Tax
Department has failed to support its valvation with substantial evidence. Antero, on the other
hand, presented clear and convincing evidence for its allowable operating expenses to be used in

valuing its wells for tax year 2017.
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II. FACTUAL BACKGROUND
A Antero’s Property.

Antero owns 18 Marce]lus wells in Tyler County. '(Certified Transcript of February 1,
2017 Hearing before the Tyler County Board of Equalization and Review, See Exhibit A, p. 7
(hereinafter “Hr’g Tr.”’]). Antero pays significant taxes to Tyler County for its oil and gas wells.
B. Antero’s 2015 Operating Expenses.

Antero completed the Tax Department’s survey related to operating ex_pensés. (Hr'g
Exhibit 6). Phil Yoo of Antero testified, however, that the survey asked for expensés related to
lifting the gas ouf of the ground only, not gathering and compression, transportation, or
processing costs, which are necessary to get the gas to the market. (Hr'g Tr., pp. 54 17—54:24;
Hr’'g Exh. 6). The Tax Department’s survey information for horizontal Marcellus wells
pertained almost solely to typical lease operating expenses and was based on prior surveys used
for conventional wells. (Hr'g Tr. at 21:1-21:12). No line items were included for gathering and
compression, processing or transportation. (Hr'g Tr. at 21:13-21:20).  If such expense
categories had been included iﬁ the survey, Antero would have calculated and listed those
substantial expenses, and the Tax Department’s calculations would have been substantially
different, given that Antero is the largest producer for Marcellus wells in West Virginia and
represents approximately 40% of the Marcellus well production statewide. (Hr’g Tr., pp. 55:1-
53:5, 48:9-49:11; see also Hr’g Exhibit 11). Altus demonstrated that it would be mathematically
impossible to get a weighted average of $175,000 in operating expenses for the industry if
Antero’s average operating expense of $817,000 per well is taken into consideration. ((Hr’g Tr.,
p. 48:9-49-11; see also Hr’g Exhibit 11.) Accordingly, the State’s cap of $175,000 in operating
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expenses does not truly represent the average operating expenses for the industry, as shown by
the market share that Antero holds and its operating expenses of $817,000.

For the 2017 tax year, the Tax Department increased the allowed operating expenses cap
from $150,000 to $175,000 based on public comments received in 2016. The State’s calculation
remains erroneous, however, because it relies on data from the faulty 2014 survey, and because
the State disregarded the operating expenses of Antero (the largest operator in the State) in
calculating the new “average” 0perﬁﬁng expe:nse.1

Furthermore, the Tax Department does not attembt to differentiate between different
business models in its survey, adnﬁnistrative notice, or the legislative rule. As a resuit, certain
producers are penalized through an understated amount of operating expenses. As required by
the State Tax Department, Antero reports its gross receipts based on the point of sale, and the
allowed operating expenses should reflect the expenses incurred to get the gas to the point of
sale. Requiring gross receipts to be reported based on the point of sale, while not recognizing the
substantial expenses incurred to get the gas to the point of sale, results in overvaluation of the
produced natural gas.

Antero submitted proof of its actual operating expenses from 2015 to the Tax Department
and the Board for consideration for tax year 2017. (See Hr’g Tr., pp.1-58; Hr’g Exhibits 2, 3, 4,
5,7, 11, 12, 13). Antero’s average operating costs for Marcellus wells is approximately 36% of

gross receipts, or $817,000. (Hr’g Tr. at p. 11:20-12:1). Ultimately, neither the Tax Department

! The State testified that Antero’s operating expenses were thrown out because Antero asserted that it did
not include all operating expenses in its survey response. (Hx’g Tr. at pp. 62:23-63:24).
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nor the Board adjusted the operating expenses used to value Antero’s wells in Tyler County for
tax year 2017,
C. The Tax Department’s Calculation of Antero’s Operating Expenses.

The Tax Department prepares annual natural resource broperty valuation variables for
appraising oil and gas. Further, the Tax Department makes determination of those.valuation
variables pursuant to Series 1J of Title 110, a legislative rule of the Tax Department,
promulgated pursuant to W. Va. Code 8§ 11-1C-5(b), 11-1C-5a, and 11—1Cu10(d). In order to
determine the amount of Antero’s operating expénses, and, in turn, the value of Antero’s oil and
gas wells, the Tax Department further is governed by Administrative Notices. - -

VIn the past, the Tax Department included a statement in its Administrative Notices
ﬁldicating that it was willing to consider actual operating expenses if a taxpayer thought that the
value of their wells was overstated. (Hr’g Tr. at pp. 18:14-19:6). In 2016, the Tax Department
decided that it would no longer consider actual operating expenses. (Hr’g Tr. at pp. 18:14-19:6).

The State calculates the allowed operating expenses at the lesser of 20% of gross receipts,
or $175,000, for Marcellus Wells., (Hr’ g Tr. Exh. 8). “Antero’s operating expeases for Marcellus
wells are on average $817,000. Due to the State’s failure to take into account Antero’s actual
operating expenses, the value of Antero’s wells is significantly overstated. The State valued
Antero’s wells 1n Tyler County at $71.2 million, whereas Antero, using the State’s mass
appraisal model and Antero’s actual operating expenses, appraised them at $36.8 million. (Hr'g
Tr., at p. 32:5-32:12; Hr’g Tr. Exh. 1). An£er0 also hired Hein & Associates to appraise the true
and actual value of the wells. Hein & Associates appraised the wells at $32.9 million. (See Hr'g

Tr., 33:6-33:8; Hr'g Tr. Exh. 13).
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Antero timely noticed the Tyler County Commission with its Notice of Protest on
Januvary 19, 2017. (Hr'g Tr. Bxh. 1). The Tyler County Commission, sitting as the Tyler
County Board of Equalization and Review, held a hearing oﬁ February 1, 2017.

At the hearing, the Tax Department offered no credible evidence as the basis for its
refusal to accept Antero’s calculation of its operating expenses, except to argué that the State’s
current procedures, including the cap, are in accordance with the legislative rules and the law,
and .that the Tax Deparment was not “sure of the point of sale” of Antero’s gas, despite the
abundance of documentation Antero presented. (Hr’g Tr. at pp. 58-70).

. Antero’s Expert Analysis and Testimony.

Antero’s expert, Altus, a leading independent state and local tax firm, by Senior
Consultant Elizabeth Burg, testified before the Board on February 1, 2017, and showed that a
cotrect application of the allowable operating expenses demonstrated that the Tax Department
had erred by failing to allow the operating expenses documented by Antero. (See Hr’g Tr., pp. 9-
52). Detailed charts and documentation of actual operating expenses, with numbers specific to
Tyler County, were also submitted to the Board. (see Certified Record, Petition‘er’s Exhibits, 2,
3,4,5,7,11,12, 13).

Altus explained that by artificially capping operating expenses at $175,000, which is not
permitted by the legislative rule, the State is grossly overvaluing the fair market value of
Antero’s wells. (Hr'g Tr., at pp. 10:2-10:24; 12:22-13:7). The State also does not take into
account Antero’s point-of-sale, and the operating expenses incurred to get the gas downstream to
market. (Hr'g Tr. at p. 22-26). Altus testified that Antero volumetrically represented 40% of
horizontal productidn in West Virginia from 2013 through 2015, and that its average operating
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expense was $817,000 per well. (Hr'g Tr., p. 48:9-49-11). Altus explained that, under these
circumstances, it would not be mathematically possible to get to an average of $175,000 in
operating expenses for the industry if Antero’s average operating expenses of $817,000 per well
is taken into consideration. (Hr'g Tr., p. 48:9-49-11).

Ms. Bﬁrg also testified that Antero hired Hein & Associates to appraise its wells in Tyler
County. (See Hr’g Tr., 32:17-33:3, Hr’g Tr. Exh. 13). Ms. Burg explained that Hein &
Associ;ates found that the Tax Department’s valuation did not properly account for the decline
rate or actual operating costs of the wells at issue, and used a different discount rate than the rate
used by the Tax Departnient. Hein & Associates appraised the fair market value of Antero’s
Tyler County wells at $32.9 million, while the State valued them at $71.2 million. (See Hr'g Tr.,
32:17-33:3; 34:16-35:17, Hr'g Tr. Exh. 13).

Finally, Altus testified that, while Hein & Associates’ valuation is the fair market value
of the wells, an alternative approach would be to calculate operating costs as 20% of gross
production, without any cap. Altus stressed that this method would still overstate the fair market
value of the wells, but that 20%, without a cap, is a reasonable resolution. (Hr'g Tr., pp. 34:9-
35:6). This approach would vaiue Antero’s wells at approximately $55 million. (Hr’g Tr., pp.
34:9-35:6). .

E. Antero’s Protest to the Tyler County Board of Equalization and Review.

On January 19, 2017, Antero submitted to the Tyler County Assessor and the Tyler
County Commission sitting as the Board of Equalization and Review an Application for Review
of Property Assessment with regard to its gas we]l‘s, and Antero appeared on February 1, 2017,
by counsel, before the Board. (See W. Va. Code § 11-3-24). Antero hired a third-party court
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reporter to produce a certified transcript of the hearing at which it presented the evidence
discussed abox.re. Exhibits introduced at the hearing and provided to the Board will be
transmitted to the Court within thirty (30) days, as provided by West Virginia Code § 11-3-25.
The original transcript of the proceeding was attached to Antero’s Petition as Exhibit A. (See W.
Va. Code § 58-3-4.)

By February 7, 2017 Order, the Board determined to make no adjustment to the State Tax
Department’s valuation of Antero’s gas wells for the 2017 tax year. (See Ex. B to Antero’s
Petition). Antero timely petitioned this Court for relief from the Board’s erroneous
determination within thirty (30) days of the adjournmcn;n of the Board. (See W. Va. Code § 11-3-
25). |

IfI. ANALYSIS
A. Applicable Legal Standards.

All property in the State of West Virginia is required to “be assessed annually at its true
and actual value . .. > W. Va. Code § 11-3-1. The West Virginia State Tax Commissioner” is
charged with deteérmining “the fair market value of all natural resource property in the State” and
then providing the values to county assessors to use in assessing the property. W. Va. Code §
11-1C-10(d).

Pursuant to this responsibility to value producing mineral'property and reserves, the Tax
C.ommissioner proinulgated Title 110, Series 1F of the West Virginia Code of State Rules, which

explains the mechanisms to be utilized in valuing taxable property.

2 Elsewhere in Brief, the Tax Cormmissioner is variously referred to as the Tax Department or

simply the State. All terms refer to the same entity.
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To determine the fair market value of producing oil and natural gas property, the Tax
Department applies “a yield capitalization model to the net receipts (gross receipts less royalties
paid less operating expenses) for the working interest. . . .”  W. Va. CodeR. § 110-1J-4.1. The
methodology set forth in § 110-1J-4.1 is reflected in Tax Department’s 2017 Administrative
Notice, in which the Tax Commissioner states that the Tax Department primarily relies upon the
income appfoach in valuing producing oil and gas property.

The Tax Department should consider actual operating expenses to offset the presumed
valuation of expenses for each well. According to the Tax Department’s legislative rule, the Tax
Commissioner considers “operatinga expenses” to be “the “ordinary expenses which are directly
related to the maintenance of production of natural gas and/or oil. These expenses do not include
extraordinary expenses, depreciation, ad valorem taxes, capital expenditures, or expenditures
relating to vehicles or other tangible personal property not permanently used in the production of
natural gas or oil.” Section 3.16 of Series 1J, Title 110 State Tax Department Legislative Rule
for Valuation of Producing and Reserve Oil & Natural Gas for Ad Valorem Property Tax
Purposes. Based on the testimony of Antero’s expert, Altus, the report of Hein & Associates,
and the documents submitted to the Tax Department and the Board, the operating expenses
submitted by Antero are those contemplated in Section 3.16.

Antero’s burden before the Board was to show by clear and convincing evidence that the
Tax Department’s valuation (and, hence, the County’s assessment) of 1ts gas well operating
expenses was erroneous. Syl pts. 5-6, Stone Brooke, 224 W. Va. 691, 688 5.E.2d 300. On

appeal to this Court, the Court relies on the record developed before the Board and determines
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whether the challenged property valuation is supported by substantial evidence.” See W. Va.
Code § 58-3-4; syl. pts. 1-2, Stone Brooke, 224 W. Va. 691, 688 S.E.2d 300.

In this case, the Tax Department failed to apply the demonstrated actual operating
expenses supplied by Antero in both informal and formal testimony. Accordingly, Antero now
petitions this Court to find (1) that the Board incorrectly made no changes to the Tax
Department’s valuation, (2) that the State’s “cap” of $175,000 in operating expenses be removed,
and (3) that the value of Antero’s Tyler County gas wells for the 2017 tax year be set at
$55.000,000, based on the compromise value calculated by applying the State’s 20% average
annual industry operating expense percentage by Antero’s gross receipts.4
B. The Tax Department Failed to Consider the Actual Operating Expenses of Antero’s

Gas Wells and, Thus, Failed to Correctly Value that Property; Antero, on the Other
Hand, Introduced Clear Evidence of the Allowable Operating Expenses.

While the State Tax Department has discretion to select the appraisal method that it
determines should provide the most accurate valuation of personal property, once it chooses a
method, it must correctly apply the method.

For Antero’s Marcellus wells in Tyler County, the Tax Department has not followed its

own rules regarding average industry operating expenses, as set forth in Antero’s Exhibits and

3 Furthermore, “[pJursuant to /n Re Pocahonias Land Co., 172 W.Va. 53, 61,303 S E.2d 691, 699
(1983), once a taxpayer makes a showing that tax appraisals are erroneous, the Assessor is then bound by
law to rebut the taxpayer’s evidence.” Mountain Am., LLC v. Huffman, 224 W. Va. 669, 786 n.23, 687
S.E.2d 768, 785 n.23 (2009). While the Court in In Re Pocahontas Land Co. suggested that a county
assessor could meet that burden by introducing the State Tax Department’s valuation, in this case, Antero
showed that the State Tax Department’s valuation itself is incorrect, so it was incumbent on the State Tax
Department to rebut Antero’s evidence.

* Antero asserts, however, that in order to calculate the fair market value of the Marcellus wells, as is

required of the Tax Commissioner under W. Va. Code § 11-1C-10(d), actual operating expenses must be

considered. :
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expert testimony at the hearing before the Board on February 1, 2017, and the Tax Department
has, therefore, failed to properly calculate the fair market value of Antero’s Marcellus wells. It is
also improper for the Tax Department to place a cap on operating expenses, another factor
resulting in an inflated value for Antero’s Marcellus wells. As demonstrated at the hearing, the
survey used by the Tax Department to calculate average industry operating expenses for
Marcellus wells was poorly drafted and misleading and resulted in the Tax Department
calculating an operating expenéc “cap” well below the amount of operating expenses actually
required to operate a Marcellus well. Antero avers that not only is a “cap” not supported by law,
but that the Tax Department also calculated a wildly inaccurate “cap.”

Additionally, by calculating the allowed operating expenses at the lesser of 20% of gross
receipts or $175,000, the Tax Department treats similarly situated tax payers differently in
violation of United States Constitution and the West Virginia Constitution, as the “cap” of
$175,000 only adversely affects tax payers that have wells with gross receipts over a certain
threshold.

Finally, the Tax Department’ s. valuation of Antero’s wells did not properly account for
the decline rate or discount rate. As a result, Antero’s wells were overvalued.

IV. CONCLUSION

WHEREFORE, Antero Resources Corporation respectfully requests that the Court:

(1) Find that the Tyler County Board of Equalization and Review incorrectly upheld
the valuation of Antero’s Tyler County gas wells by the West Virginia Department of Revenue,

State Tax Department, Property Tax Division for the 2017 tax year;
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(ii)  Fix the value of Antero’s Tyler County gas wells for the 2017 tax year at
$55.000,000, based on the compromise value calculated by applying the State’s 20% average
annual industry operating expense percentage by Antero’s gross receipts; and

(iii)  Order such other relief as the Court deems appropriate.

ANTERO RESOURCES CORPORATION,

By Counsel

T CM% o by Aleisnn Srannel
Craig A. Griffith (WYSB No. 8549)
John J. Meadows (WVSB No. 9442)
- Steptoe & Johnson PLLC
Post Office Box 1588
Charleston, West Virginia 25326
Telephone (304) 353-8000
Facsimile (304) 353-8180
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Subject: Antero: Resourtes Corporation = TYLT Tentative Values:
Attachimentss Antere: 7-1-16: New well suppertilse 2017 TV valuation vdriables responisa signedipdf;
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o Yeariwell
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he fentative: values issued reflect the State’s-variables for operating experises, which areunderstatéd-compated to thie
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Nancy
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91d Ridgebrook Road; Suite 200, Sparks, Maryland, 21153 USA
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Craig Griffith _______

Erom: Kirstetr Evans

Sent: Thyrsday; August 25, 2016 107 PM. .
Tar Amburgey, Jeff A

Ge: Narey Sitton

Subject: RE: Comments ) o
Attachments: Antero Resourees Corparation 2017 TY Opserating: Expenses xlgx

Jetf,

Attached please find Arttero's 2015 ealendar yeas operating expensesby woll and expenge type: As previousty discussed,
Antero teports its expenses gt the well level, Alsa; the transportation dosts provided by well feflect only ufilized
transportation. Antero does not push dovwrt itgarnutilized transportation to the well level it its reparting:

Anterv’s iesponse to.the 2017 ta%yeai: valuation variables, dated 8/1/16, provided the average operating expexises as a
perdetivof zeverine rid tiie averageoperating expense pel well for certain'wiells fypes, Pléasenote that some of the
ntambers have changed based ori frirther review of the informagion {seé updated summary beloiw}). These updates do fiot
chiange Antero's-position that the State’s allowsitce pereentages shoold be iereased and e paximum operatirtg; expmse
should beremaved.

Expense per Well

Soiz000]

Harli&rhtal Wellé {Oftter. than_”Ma" "ellus)
Typical. Pmducmg Wells_.

_ ‘Operatlngmét a loss;f:qi T _$6,100.

Pleaseletme know if yon have any-questions:

Kirsten

From Amburgey; Jeff 4 (mailtoeff.Ad
Sentz Friday, August 12, 2016 10: 17 AM.
“Foz Kirsten: Evans

Subject: Comments

Kirsten = Pyibli comments on behalf af Antero Reseurces bave been reviewed by this office. I arder to-
evaluats your pmpﬁsals we st ses any dod all back-up documentation: Ay the Final Variables ace due
September 1, in arder to teceive any consideration, I ask that this docamentation be inmy-office by Angist 25.










Aniero Resources Comamion

Tani ¥oasd 7016 6/30/17

wu‘urx:‘wﬂiy.w

: Valiie thenspayar [
= Starm Sppalind Belléveryg by ity

Account®. . N ofWells  lapy |PropentyDescriptlon . . . . MNalow . . [TéxpayerValuw . jContravemy.--
0110362068 | .. ilogsodosd “7 7 |GRAFF UNIT 1H {10a55-1T AN aimal| T 2,177.437 1851891
0170172200 1] 09502200 . [INGOTUNITIH {11338.3) . AaieSE [ 23mEng| T LI77,30§
0120172201 __1}095.02201 - INGOT UNIT 24 {11335} AzmoEn) . . . 19m,75t]

0120172207 " 109502302 | ) WALL UNITIH [I03401) 3,130,243 Lyigamaf -

1120172203 1]095-02203 . WALEUNITZH (43433): 3,056,076 % 17033181  va937%A|
Inumsuzs‘” 109502128 |0 WEIGLE UNIT 115 {10936.1) 14,662,365 BE7L73{. . 8,009,352
|p220172215 1{095-02216 | "7 C|WEVGLE UNTIH (10BHRAY ¢ 356,101 1 1035978} - - LA30,173
" 1520143038 - “2 109542038, . | 09502039 [EDARNOLD LN {H ANDED BOBZSAL] . . 4262320] 3.8510,831 1
(0520152067 - 1-| oas-02087:  ISWEENEY.UNIT 2H.110274;1); 1723645 - 1095064{: . G24.582
- [0520152088 tlogsgagee | T [SWEENER UAIT 16 1027EE) _18sdBn) Traimasy A3,15E
0520152078 | | t]ossoanag. | . ' {THORKILOSONUNIFIM 10ZB | 1,755,626 1112802 ) 7 643624
0520152079 . 1lossomnve . ) FHORKILDSON UMIT 2H (1028 . | 1,709.847 | "~ 1.0R974T[: . . £I0,100
0520172156~ "L | 09502156 - SIATUNITIH (105343) - - | -~ 3asne70] .. . 1KIERZ7(. .. 1543.843
DS7157 | . .- L[OESONSE | U [snAS UNITaM[i0sasd). _ AdeBees| 1,746,615 1422,054°
{0520172158 . 1} 69502158 . GLOVER'UNITAY (10513.1) - _SEI5EATY T L77AARY .. 1,AgB38a | -
(6520172188 “1loasonse [T GLOVER UNITZH (105373 -~ .. | 2,758387 | . sianneel 1,199,699
{D520162127 1fogsoizr | __ |FREECAND UNIT 2H [10582:1. : FA98215 - - 25206y 3,626,009
I i B L ‘ T7LA002] 0 eEAnE0r ) T 34,342,178




Janyary 20, 2017
Page 2

MﬂAmﬁE[

Furthermore, plesse beadvised that Antars Résources.Corporation efeets tb ave this.matter
hesrd i Felivuary-of 2017 when the CountyCommission sitsrag the Boaed of Equalization and Review,

K copy-of this letiar1§ alse béing provided 1o tie County Assessor and State Tax Commissioner.:

Jacksai L Hayes
Dale Steager
JefFAmbirgey
lahMiidiinjch
“Tiondd Workman
Kirstan E¢ans:
Eltzabath Burg:

Bast ragards,
.ﬁntenaﬁesgyrces'ﬁurpdraﬂdﬁ:

K Phil Yoo

vice: President oF Accounting and Chisf
Accounting Officer




WAntero

Aniehéi fefGurces

1615 Winkcop Sizeer’
f’Fﬂ"‘éﬁ.i& B

Janugry 20, 2037 Office 308 357.7310
e Fax 303375,

Neil Archer

Clerk of the Tyler County Commisslon:
PO:Hox 56

Middigboursie, Wi 26140

Re: AnteroResources Eorporation
Notlee of Protest and Elattian to have mittar heard by thi Bozrd of Eqialization and Review
TakYear 2617

Bear Mr, - Archer::

in accordance with W.Va, Code §§: 11-3-23a, 11-3-74 snd 11-6K-6, Aniteri Resotifces:
Corporation biereby grotests the assessivent of its propertyt [dentified on the 4ttached spreadshest.

Generaily stated, the primary reason for Anteny Resourees Corporation’s fillng of this hotice-of
protest fx that the assessmentsof the properties atissuedo not reflect the true.and actua) vafie o the
propevties diie to the use of insccurate-aperating éxpenses. The Praoperty Fax Divigion usesaw outdated
averape operating expense that does notrepresent-actuialio perating-expanses for Artero, or the
Industryss a-whole. Furthermore, they =_,arefunl'a’wfuilgca n p_!viﬂ‘g am aximumlqp,erating expense In their
value calculation. These twa issues enmblnied resulks fin an appraised vsive that signifiéatitly underststes
actual operating expenses incurred and as a. resul, the assessed:-value Tor the-wails Is. significantly
overstated,

Antero Resources Corporation reserves the right to.ralse additional gropnds diring the appeal
process, including, but not limlted to, the-ground that the assessment of the propertles at Issue are not
basid ori thig fair miarket value of the properties. Plesise note that withi respect o each property
identified on the attached spreadsheet, the State Appralsed Value, the Taxpayer's Valie and'the Valua
‘the Taxpayer Bellevés to be in-Cantroversy ara-alt indicated.



Neil Archer
January 19,2017
Page 2

Thank yeu for your assistance.

CC:  Jackson L. Hayes.

Dalg Steager

Jeff Amburaey
Tan Mudrinich
Todd. Warkingn
Kirsten Evans
Napey: Sittory
Elzabeth Burg




Chuse Towen, Eighth Floak Witath Contact Informpsien
BO. Box 1586 ,

—_ 04:353-8190¢phone
Chatertin, WV 23326.1586 _ B 343539141 7en
(043538000 (30N 353 B1B0Fx crady giMiEsleptoesiolinan.oomy

wonwatipioe] chnsimicom

Innuary 19, 2017

Neil Archer

Clerk of the Tyler County Conumission:
P.0. Box 66

Middlebourne, WV 26149

Reér  Anterr Résources Corporation. , ) , )
Noticg of Protest.and Election to haye matter heerd by the: Board of Bqualization and
Review Tax Yesr 2017

Digdr Mz Archer:

. 'This finn serves as West Virginip: fax counsel to Anters Resowrces Corporation
("Anteéra"). Attached for filing on behalf of Antero please find the company’s Tax Year 3017
Notice of Protest arid Eleelion 10 have watter heard by the Bosrd of Hqualization and Review,
Antera is filing protests in Doddridge, Harrison, Ritchie and Tyler éounties: If codidination of
hearings among the: four counties 3y fessible, it would be epprecinfed greatfy. Due to the
complexity of the matter, we.request & hearing time of fio: dess than.60.minutes to allow for all
testimony 10 be presenied. If possible, please avoid scheduling the hearings: for February 71,
2017 through February 23, 2017, '

Please contact e if you have any questions regarding this imattér or if eny further
information o zctions:js:fequited ta ladge this-appeal and secure & hearing date in February.

A capy of thily filing is also being provided to the Assessor and to. the Tax Commissionas
as indicated belaw.

West Vitgitila ® Ohks = Kenmcky * Pennsylvania * Texas @ Colorade Q?E!}H&Uﬁi
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IN RE: ALTUS GROUP/ANTERO CORPORATION - ASSESSMENT APPEAL HEARING 2/1/2017
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1 TI'mnot going to object, I do want to point out that the 1 THESTATEOF
! ) o ) WEST VIRGINIA  :

2 affidavit submitted in Heu of the aciual contracts is 2 : 88 CERTIFICATE

3 notthe best evidence. And, also, the Hein report, 3 COUNTY OF OHIO

4 without anybody there to testify, is hearsay. But given ¢ L DIANA BAKER, Registered Professional

. . . Reporter and Notary Public within and for the State of
5  that February is very informal, I just want to note on 5  West Virginia, duly commissioned and qualified, do
. . herehy centify that the proceedings within were by me
6  therecord that Ibelieve that should be taken into 6  reduced to stenotype: afterwards reduced to
7 account as to the weight that evidence is given. I have Computer-Aided Transcription under my direction and
L - . 7 control; that the foregoing is a true and correct

8 no problem with it being part of the record, but I just transcription of the proceedings within,

9 wantto point that out for the record, it should go to g I do further certify that this procecding was
10 the weight. taken at the time and place in the foregoing caption

10 specified, and was cornpleted without adjourmment.
11 MR. GRIFFITH: I'll noie that the 11
L. . ., I do furthy ifyy that 1 ta relative,
12 detennination of best evidence isn't made by counsl.| , counsel, o amz:;rgffiﬁhﬂ p?;yr,lzrz:.ﬁerw‘;:c
13 It's made by the counly commission and courts as it |y mtercstedin the cvent of this action.
14 winds its way through the system. 14 1 do further certify that the attached
, ; : transcript meets the requirements set forth within
15 MR, VINCENT: Allright. All fight, 15 Asticle 27, Chapter 47 of the West Virginia Code, to
16 Hearing nothing else, we'll bring this hearing 16 the best ofmy ability.
17  to an end, and we will, again, as we have told our 17 IN WITNESS THEREOF, I hurve hereunto set my
. . hand and affixed my seal of office at Wheeling, g8
18  others today -~ we had multiple hearings today -~ that 18 West Virginia, on the 2nd day of March, 2017.
19 we will come forward with a — with an answer. We dp ;g > 5 "X
20  appreciate you guys coming. Thank you s much. : Q-QJ 2 WL’
21 . % % 21 DIANA BAKER, Registered
Professional Reporter and Notary
22 (Whereupon, the hearing was concluded at 22 Public within and for the
State of West Virginia

23 828pm) 23
24 * & & My commission expires:

24 May 24,2021

19 (Pages 73 to 74)
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Page 69 Page 70

1 A. Yes. 1 redirect

2 Q. When did that practice stop? 2 *ok o

3 A, Tax year2016. 3 REDIRECT EXAMINATION

4 Q. Was there any changein the legislative rule 4  BY MR. MUDRINICH:

5  that would have precipitated that? 5 Q. We talked about the mle. 1s there amy

6 A. No, there was not. 6  mention in the rule that a taxpayer has an oppottunity

7 Q. Any change in code — the West Virginia code 7 to provide actual expenses in lieu of the industry -

8 A, No. 8 A. No, there isn't.

9 Q. Whatled to that change? 2 Q. And there's some question about the first time
10 A. 1believe that it was -- one thing was the 10  that the survey was brought out would have been Octobdr
11  time and expensc that would be speﬁt onreviewing al] 11  0f2016. Did we not have discussions going back with
12  those if everyone submitted that in a mass appraisal 12 Anfero to 1 believe might have even been 2015, but
13 system. 13  definitely prior to July 1 0£2016, when the variables
14 Q. Okay. i4  were filed, that they had given all these claimed
15 One last thing about the survey, that 15  expenses and were sharing them back and forth?

16  calculation. Did you make the decision to go from 15p 16 A Yes.

17  to 175 or was ihat someone else? 17 Q. So we had - even without — not having shown

18 A. Thai was someone else, 18  asurvey till October, we had already known that they

18 Q. Okay. 19  were claiming a lot of additional expenses in excess of

20 And he's not here to testify about how that 20  what they reported on the survey?

21  calculation was performed; comect? 21 A, Thatis comect.

22 A. 'Thatis correct. 22 MR. MUDRINICH: Nothing further.

23 MR. GRIFFITH: Okay. That's all 1 have. 23 ok ok

24 MR. MUDRINICH: Justa coupleon 24 RECROSS-EXAMINATION
Page 71 Page 72

1 BYMR. GRIFFITH: 1  know you're going to say you would need supporting

2 Q. Justone thing. Did the iax department reach 2 information, what you have seen from WVONGA and Anteib,

3 outto Antero to ask for those additional expenses in 3 if that survey was submiited again or circulated again

4 recalcnlating that number or - 4 by the tax department with additiomal line items, the

5 A. No. . 5  aversge industry operating expenses per well would be

6 Q. - did they just throw out their survey and 6  much hipher, both your perceniage and the cap that you

7  recalculate it based on that? 7 caleulate?

8 A, Well, they didn't just throw it out. They 8 A Quite possibly.

9 threw out outliers. You know, when you're doing an 9 MR. GRIFFITH: That's all 1 have.

10  average, a lot of times your highs and your lows, that 10 MR. MUDRINICH: Nothing.

11  would affect that, and that's what Mr. Amburgey did whgn 11 MR. VINCENT: Do youhave anything else
12  hereviewed it T 12 from your side?

13 Q. Wouldn't it have heen a better practice to 13 MR. MUDRINICH: Weneed to do some

14  maybe reach back out to the industry and have 14  recordkeeping. We need to move that our appraisal that
15  those — those surveys resubmitted with the actual — 15  we've already submitied to them —

16  with some of the line iterns that should bave been i6 MS.HOOVER: Yes.

17 ~ required for Marcellus wells? 17 MR. MUDRINICH: -- be made part of the
18 A Could be, but, you know, the rule requires you 18 record

19  todo itevery five years. 18 MR. GRIFFITH: I think we asked that our
20 Q. Requires you. It doesn't preventyou from 20  exhibits be made pari of the record throughout, but to
21 doing it more often, correct? 21 the extent we didn't request on any specific exhibit, we
22 A.  Thatis correct. But at that time it was 22 ask ihat it he submitted.

23 already —- you know, you had already filed the finals. 23 MR. MUDRINICH: T justwant to note

24 Q. Based on what you've seen from WYONGA, and 24 something for the record about the exbibits. Although
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1 Q. Okay. 1 affidavit, and testimony from the vice president of
z Well, there's no reason to think that's wrong, 2 Antero indicating that the point of sale and the
3 A. Right 3 delivery point are the same; correct?
4 Q. Did you reach out to Antero to try to validate 4 A, We justread that based on what was in the
3 their operating expenses? I think discussions had 5  affidavit,
6  already started by that point with Antero and the tax 6 Q. Well, the affidavit is consistent with the
7 department on the operating expense information. Did 7 transaction confirmation for that particular entity;
8 he — did you or Jeff Amburgey that you're aware of 8  comect?
2 reachoutto Antero to get — 9 A. There was - where it said it was at Sherwood,
10 A.  We had multiple meetings prior to that where | 10 that was different than the transportation. I don't
11 we had not reached anunderstanding on their expensds 11 have a copy in front of me, but...
1z Q. Okay. 1z Q. Okay.
13 And since that time, you would agree that 13 Well, I think we'll have to agree to disagree
14 Antero has presented to you some backup damenthal 14  on that. I think the affidavit and the transaction
15  operating expense information; correct? 15 confirmation are consistent,
16 A, That we stil} weren't sure of the point of 16 But let me ask about the legislative tule.
17 sale 17 When it talks about average annual industry operating
18 * R K 18  expense, does it tallk about one average or does it talk
19 {Court reporter clarification) 13 about two averages?
20 * o 4 20 A, Ttjustsays "average."
21 A. Pointof sale, to know what could be -- 21 Q  Why does the tax department make two averagds
22  BY MR. GRIFFITH; 22 available?
23 Q. Okay. 23 A, You have to have a way to place it on each
24 We have three transaction confirmations, an 24 well, and we used the percentage not to exceed the to
Page 67 Page 68
1  amount 1 conventional producer wells?
2 Q. Okay. 2 A. Right There were some changes in the
3 Some producers get full 20 percent; right? 3 instructions because we worked with IOGA on the
4 A, That is correct. 4 Marcellus survey and updated some things, And then ald
5 Q. Some get much less than 20 percent; is that 5 then on our cover letter with the expense survey, we put
6  nght? € inthere, there's a paragraph that says — we tell them
7 A.  That is correct. 7 what we're currently using for the expenses and then we
8 Q. Let me ask you another question about the &  say "in order to update the above mentioned operating
9  survey. The prior survey was circulated in 2008, is 9  expense rates that would be applied to your wells for
10 thatright, mostly to conventional producers? 10  the upcoming tax year 2015 appraisals,” you know,
11 A. That was conventional, yes. 11 “atiach a copy of the" —
12 Q. Would the 2013 survey and the 2008 survey logk 12 Q. Ithink weunderstand the narrative, I think,
13 pretty similar, you think, other than the additional 13 asfarasyou -- you would agree that there aren't any
14 columns for Marcellus producers? 14 line items on there for transperation or processing
15 A.  Actually, there was two surveys in'15. We 15  expenses; correct?
16 id oﬁe survey just for the conveniional wells and we 16 A Correct.
17  did a separate survey for the Marcellus. 17 Q. Or typical gathenng express:ic;n —and
18 Q. Do the two of those loak pretty similar as far 18  compression expenses?
19  as the line items? 15 A Correct.
20 A, Yes 20 Q. Okay,
21 Q. So you would agree that when that 2013 survey] 21 Talk just a second about the tax department's
22 was provided to Marcellus producers, that essentially 22 prdor practice of informing taxpayers that they could
23 included only the lifting-type expenses, the 23 submit actual operaiing expense nformation. Was that
24 lease-operating-type expenses associated with typical 24 done in the past?
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Page 6l Page 62
1  royalties, and then it has the total expenses, And when 1 Q. Okay.
2 youdivide those, it gives you a percentage of the 2 And you've reviewed all these appraisals?
3 income that is for each well, so that would be your EmJ 3 A. Yes.
4  average. And then each company has an average expenge 4 Q. Isit youropinion that the appraisals were
5  percentage, and then you have to cap it at the average, 5 performed in accordance with the legislative mle and
6  which is the -- which you take each person's, what their &  the accompanying variables required by it?
7 average expense per well is. 7 A. Yes.
8 Q. So what you refer to as a cap is you're making 8 Q. And you believe this is the true and actual
9 surethat the mathernatical average as computed fromthé 9 value for the wells in accordance with the methodolo
10  surveys cannotbe exceeded? 10 chosenby the legislature in this mass appraisal systcr$
11 A, Correct, 11 A. Thatis comect.
12 Q. Let's talk — there was some testimony about 12 MR. MUDRINICH: Nothing further.
13  what we asked for on thereiurn. And I believe a 13 * k&
14  wiiness staied that we do not ask for actual operating 14 CROSS-EXAMINATION
15  expenses on the retumn; is that comrect? 15 BY MR. GRIFFITH:
16 A. That's correct. We ask for gross receipts, 16 Q. Ihaveacouplequestions. We'vebeen curioug
17  and no operating expenses or taxes are to be deducted, 17  for a while about this $175,000 amount How was thaf
18 Q. And would that be because we already know it's| 18  determined again?
19  poing to be either, for this year, 175,000 0r 19 A. When Jeff went back and reviewed
20 20 percent-- 20  the surveys -
21 A.  Correct. 21 Q. Jeff Amburgey?
22 Q. -- not to exceed 175,0007 22 A. Jeff Amburgey.
23 So we don't need it. 23 And for one thing, we definitsly knew that
24 A. Right, 24 Antero's was incorrect because they said it was
Page 63 Page 64
1  incomplete and incorrect, 50 it was removed. 1 Q. Let me ask yonahout that I think the first
2 Q. That wasn't said until the October hearings; 2 indication to Antero that the first time they had seen
3 corect? 3 this swrvey probably sinee 2014 was during the
4 A. It was said prior to that also that this 4 QOctober 2016 hearings; comect?
5  amount was incomect. So for '17 we already had had the, 5 MR. MUDRINICH: Go ahead.
&  hearings. In'17, when you reviewed it, we went fo 6 A. Ibslieve it was prior to that.
7 October and -- 7  BY MR. GRIFFITH:
8 Q. Antero's first hearing was October of '16, B Q. 1 think it was submitted -- first submitted as
9 A, That was last year. 9  an exhibit by the ax department in the October 2016
10 Q. No. Antero's first hearings were October of 10  hearing. So I'm frying to get to how exactly that
11 2016. 11 $175,000 number was reached. You had infornnation from|
12 MR. MUDRINICH: Maybe the rules — the 12 WVYONGA, comect, of actual operating expenses?
13  varables were filed in July 17 13 A.  We did have information from WVONGA which wis
14 THE WITNESS: (Moves head upand down.) | 14  notused because there was no backup data with it.
15 MR. MUDRINICH: July 1. So they were 15 . Did you request backup dam?
16  reviewed sometime prior to that That's -- that's not 16 A, Yes. Jeff did.
17  metestifying. That's just -- it had -- to change, it 17 Q. ls he here fo testify about that?
18  has to be done by 18 A. No, he isnot
19 BY MR. GRIFFITH: 19 Q. Okay.
20 Q. So your claim is that you threw out Antero's 20 A. Buthedid.
21  survey based on Antero approaching you saying the survpy 21 Q. And you're aware that Antero — you know,
22 was wrong? 22 we've looked at Exhibit 11 - Antero's the larpest
23 A. Yes. So what he did is he went and looked 23 producer in the state; correct?
24 at-- 24 A. Going by the DEP.
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Page 57 Page 58
1 order for us to get our gas to the spec, we have o 1 BYMR. MUDRINICH:
2 process it. 2 Q. So for all these other expenses, post the well
3 MR. GRIFFITH: That's all 1 have. 3 site value claiming here today, you didn't take the
4 ¥ F R 4  opportunity to list in the other expenses that you
5 CROSS-EXAMINATION 5  believe you should be allowed to take?
& BY MR MUDRINICH: 6 A No. Atthat time we didn't understand what
7 Q. Let's stick with that, 7 the survey was being used for and the other expenses
g We don'thave any ofthe actual contracts here 8  that were listed were all typically lifiing costs, and
9 today, just this affidavit of what the purchaser 9 sowe didn't think to add the post lifting costs,
10 required, 10 MR. MUDRINICH: Okay. No further
i1 A Yep. 11 questions for this witness.
12 Q. And onthe expense surveys you filled out, yof 12 MR. GRIFFITH: I don't have anything
13 didn't -- were you provided opportunity, for instance, [ 13 further.
14 compressor, pumping costs, which 'm going i assump 14 MR. MUDRINICH: We need to call Cindi iff
15 could very well be at post the wellhead — you didn't 13 youdon't have any roore witnesses.
16  have any for horizontal Marcellus? 16 MR. GRIFFITH: No more witnesses,
17 A.  Just — which exhibit was that again? 67 17 MR. VINCENT: Okay,
18 MR. GRIFFITH: Yeah. 6. 18 * ok ok
19 A, We didn't-- we didn't fill that in because we 19 CYNTHIA HOOVER,
20 thoughtit was lifting costs and compression and 20 being previously duly swom, was examined and testififld
21 pumping, there are no pumping cosis related to gas. 21 as follows:
22 That would typically be pumping the oil out of the 22 * ok ok
23 ground inio the Jow pressure well and compression. We 23 DIRECT EXAMINATION
24 didn't have any ofthat at the well site either, 24  BY MR. MUDRINICH:
Page 59 Page 60
1 Q. Cindi, can you state your name for the record. 1 variables. And then it's discounted to present worth
2 A. Cynthia Hoover. 2 based on individual factors for the -- the cap rates.
3 Q. And what's your position with the tax 3 The sum tota] of all those years is the appraisal notice
4 department? "4 for the property.
5 A.  Tax and revenue manager, special property 5 Q. Let's talk about that average industry
6  section, pimarily involved in the valuation ofoil and 6  openating expense. How do we come up with 175,000 i
7 gas for propety tax purposes. 7 this year?
8 Q. Are you the one responsible for the -- 8 A.  For this year, due to the fact that in
9  producing valuations that are being contested here 9 testimony last year Antero stated that their operating
10 today? 10 expense survey which was used in the pror year to com
11 A, That is correct, 11 up with 150,000 was incomplete and inaccurate, we
12 Q. And did you bring yourappraisals here to put 12 removed that froro the calculations and looked at
13 inthe record? 13 outliers that were either really low or completely too
14 A.  Yes. And the county commission has been 14 high that would -- and remove those also.
15  provided with a copy. 15 Q. 8o we looked at a lot of other surveys,
16 Q. Could you briefly explain how you wentby (. 16  possibly from people who read the instructions and
17 computing these appraisals? 17 didn't know what we were asking. You figured all those
18 A. The producer files a return each year by 18 in when you came up with a mathematical average; is thit
19 Augustl. They list the production for the calendar 15  comect?
20 year preceding the assessment date. We take that inconle 20 A, Thatis correct.
21 asreported, We first take out 18 months of production | 21 Q. What about the 20 percent? Where does that
22 because we're taking it to the July 1 assessment date, 22 come from?
23 Then we calculate the expenses based on the average 23 A.  When they filed the -- the operating expense
24  operating expense that is filed in the valuation 24 form, it asks for the income, the annual revenue net of
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IN RE: ALTUS GROUP/ANTERO CORPORATION - ASSESSMENT APPEAL HEARING 2/1/2017
Page 53 Page 54
1  notreach out. I think that was your testimony -- 1  and your background.
2 A. Isaid that nobody reached out to Antero to my 2 A, I'm Phil Yoo. I'm the chief accounting
3 knowledge. 3 officer and corporate controller and VP of accounting
4 Q. And -- but was the statement not also made for 4 Antero Resources. I've been with Antero Resources fi
5 WVONGA who is actually the people 5 justover five years. I've worked in the oil and gas
6 A. Ycan'tspeak for WVONGA. 6  industry for over ten years. T've been a CPA and
7 Q. So you're recognizing that there's nothing in 7  federal accountant for over 20 years.
8  here that indicates the State did not actually -- 8 Q. And Elizabeth, during her testimony -- if we
9 A, There's nothing in here to - 9 can flip to Exhibit 6 -- discussed the person that
10 Q. So the State could very well have responded to| 10  filled out the survey. You are that person, so let's
11  this letter. 11 walk through what your knowledge was.
12 A, TIt's possible, 12 Let me ask you this: Were you aWa.re of
13 MR. MUDRINICH: Okay. That'sit. No 13 precisely how this information was going to be used b
14  more questions. 14  the tax department when we submitted it?
15 MR. GRIFFITH: That's all I have, We 15 A. NWo, I was not essentially aware of bow it was
16  have one more witness, Phil Yoo from Antero. 16  going to be used.
17 * ok ok 17 Q. And in your review of the survey then and no
18 PHIL YOO, 18  did it appear to you that the survey sought infonnaﬁO:I
19  being previously duly swom, was examined and testifigd 19  pertaining to typical what we'll call lifting expenses
20  as follows:. 20 for wells?
21 * ow ok 21 A. Yes, it did. The category of expenses that
22 DIRECT EXAMINATION 22 are listed are typically lifting expenses and just the
23  BY MR. GRIFFITH: 23  costto get the gas out of the ground, not necessarily
24 Q. Ifyou could state your name for the record 24  to getto the point of sale.
Page 55 Page 56
1 Q. And if there had been specific line items on 1 And, finally, let's -- let's flip to
2 this survey, gathering and compression, transportation, 2 Exhibit 7, the affidavit from NextEra Energy. That
3 and processing for the horizontal Marcellus wells, would 3 affidavit indicates that Antero does not providefor
4 that have been filled out by Antero? 4 Free on Board Shipping Point. Is that consistent with
5 A.  Yes, they would have. 5  contracts that Antero makes with its other producers —
& Q. Okay. 6 its other purcbasers?
7 Would it be possible -- you know, we have an 7 A, Yes, it is.
8  average there, at the bottom, of $33,000 per horizontal 8 Q. NextEra also indicates that it does not take
9  Marcellus well. Would it be possible for any Marcelluy 9 ownership or assume responsibility for the natural gas
10  producer to incur only $33,000 of operating expenses f}n’ 10 prior to the siated delivery point, and that the stated
11  aproducing well? 11  delivery point i the iransaciion confirmation is tbe
12 A. Not for a horizontal well. 12 point of sale for the gas. Again, is that consistent
13 Q. Okay. 13 with all of Antero's relationships with its purcbasers?
14 And let's look at the top, the annual revenue 14 A, Tbelieve so.
15  net of royalties for Antero for horizontal Marcellus 15 Q. Okay, .
16  wells.. Calendar year 2013, that was over $771 million] 16 Finally, NextFra staies that the priceitpays .. § .
17  And then we go down to tbe bottom, and the total annufil 17 for a salable product -- that it pays is for a salable
18  expenses for the year were calculaied at 7.7 million. 18  product and that Antero incurred the expenses necessar!
19 I thai -- would that be possible for any Marcellus 19 o get the gas to the pointof sale, including gathering
20  producer to produce that much revenue with that little | 20 and compression, transportation, and processing. Is
21 expense? 21 that consistent with Antero's relationship with its
22 A, No. Absolutely not That's like 1 percent of 22 other purchasers?
23 revenue. No. 23 A, Yes,itis. In fact, pipelines have very
24 Q. Okay. 24 specific specs around the MMBtu content of gas. And

=3

14 (Pages 53 to 56)

STRESKI REPORTING & VIDEO SERVICE 1-800-659-2249

Wheeling, WV Morgantown, WV Martinsburg, WV Charleston, WV

Pittsburgh, PA Steubenville, OH

43026b06-295a-4644-h612-8bc4ecsF529




IN RE: ALTUS GROUP/ANTERO CORPORATION - ASSESSMENT APPEAL HFEARING. _2/1/2017

Page 49 Page 50
1 it have been mathematically impossible for the tax 1  the tax department needed that?
2 department to calculate averape expenses of — with 2 A, I'm sorry. Which paragraph?
3 $150,000 cap for '14 through '16 and then $175,000 for 3 Q. It's the last paragraph of the letter,
4 20177 4 A, Okay. Yes. They're inviting the tax
5 A, Yeah. There would be no mathematical way to 5  department to, you know, provide additional data as
6 petto an averapge of 175,000. Just if we would say and 6  required for their —-
7 weknow that Antero for 2015 provided data that showed 7 Q. Okay.
8 817,000 on average and they're 40 percent, if nobody 8 And in the Antero letter that they provided to
9 else participated, you're still poing to he half of 8  the tax department in connection with these tentafive
10  that, roughly. But there's no mathematical way to get 10 that Antero provided directly to the tax department in
i1 te 175,000. 11 connection with the tentative valuation variables, sam,
12 Q. Okay. 12 thing in that last paragraph, they indicated to the tax
13 Let's look at two separate documents here. 13 department they would be more than happy © pmVidL
14 One, the WVONGA letter, the last pape of that. 14 additional information that the State may need?
15 MR. MUDRINICH: What exhibit was that? 15 A Yes. Itindicates that additional data can be
16 BY MR. GRIFFITH; 16  provided as needed,
17 Q. Tt's Exhibit 9. The second to last page, the 17 Q. Both those letters are dated -- well, the
18 charton the last page. And then the Antero-specific 18 WVONGA letter is dated July 29,20167
19  response that they provided through WVONGA to assist e 19 A. Yes
20 tax department in reviewing their tentative valuation 20 Q. The letter from Antero is August 1st, 2016?
21 varables. Look at the last two sentences, about the 21 A, Yes
22 last paragraph. Did WVONGA invite the tax department gr 22 Q. And the tentative — the final valuation
23 indicate to the tax department that they would 23 varables came out September 1st, 20177
24 supplement their response with additional information if 24 A, Yes,
Page 51 Page 52
1 Q. Any indication that the tax department ever 1 Q. And the delivety point on a sale, reatment
2 reached out to either WVONGA or the tax departmentjo 2  for all of these purchases are the same; is that
3  elicit that additional information? 3 corect?
4 A, No indication from Antero's side that they had 4 A. T'msomy,
5  reached out prior to the final variables. 5 Q. The way they're treated as far as where they
6 Q. Okay, 6  take possession of the pas, as you undemstand it, is
7 And let's look at Exhibit 7 real quick. That T they take delivery ofthat at the delivery point — the
8  includes the affidavit that we've discussed. The other 8  point ofsale and the delivery poini are the same?
¢  transaction confimmalions included in that exhibit have 5 A, Yeah. Anteroowns the pas up to the point of
10  different delivery points, is that correct, than what - 10  sale as indicated in these confirmation tickets,
11 than what was included on the - 11 Q. Okay.
12 A So-- 12 One last thing ahout the kgislative rule.
13 Q. --on the NextEra document. 13 Anything in that legislative rule that discusses a
14 So the delivery point for EDF is located at 14 maximum amount?
15 the M2-30 Poal, o 15 A.  Nothing in therule that discusses maximum.
16 A.  South Jersey has the meters, | believe, that 16 MR. GRIFFITH: Okay. That's all1have,
17  arealso referenced in NextEra, the 95, the EB95 and 17 MR. MUDRINICH: 1 just have one on
18  EB360, but also they have the TCO meter. 18  redirect.
19 Q. Uh-huh. So that's consistent with Anterc 19 * Aok
20  incurming additional transportation expenses in 20 RECROSS-EXAMINATION
21  connection with some of these purchase agreements; 21  BY MR. MUDRINICH:
22 comrect? 22 Q- On Exhibit Number 9, the WVONGA letter, do you
23 A, Yeah. My undemstanding is TCO is a Dominion 23  have anyone here from WYONGA who —- as you say, therds
24 (transmission meter, ‘] 24 nothing indicated here or Antero has that the State did
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1 10 percent, you're still substantially higher than the 1 Q. And one can also argue that the rule provides
2 $175,000cap. That's not -- 2 for direct expenses for the production of natural gas
3 Q. That would be the $175,000 mathematical 3 which could mean just getting it out of the grotnd.
4  average? 4 A. 1t discusses to the field line point of sale.
5 A. Ti's not an average, as indicated in the 5 Q. And we don't know where that's at.
6 WVONGA response. For 2015, the average is closer to 6 A. For Antero, it's either -- for NGL it's after
7 720,000 7  the Sberwood plant, and for transmission, in some caseg,
g (). ‘That's just a siatement in a letter. It 8  it's downstream of the processing facility.
9 doesn't have a hreakdown of all the items that went info 9 Q. Orright there at the processing facility,
10  their claimed direct — 10  'That's what the affidavit says.
11 A, 1¢'s 65 percent of the 2015 production in the 11 A. Ithas it for one meter. There's multiple
12 state. 1z meters.
13 Q. Butit's just — if's just a percentage. We 13 Q. You said that Antero tracks expenses at the
14  don't have a hreakdown — 14  individual well -- from the mdividual well base, is
15 A. 1t's all the expenses incurred to produce the 15  that comect?
16  natural gas. 16 A, Yes.
17 Q. Allright. 17 Q. Do wehave -- is that included anywhere in
18 But there's no consensus on whether these are 18  these exhibits?
19  allowable expenses in the rule, correct, hecause 19 A. No. They do not provide well-level expense
20 ohviously — 20  data.
21 A. Therule says all expenses necessary and 21 Q. 1would just finisb up by let's turn to the
22 directly atirihutable to the production of natural gas, 22  Hein report, Exhibit Number 13.
23 which 1 helieve all the WYONGA participants would atiest 23 Now, is there anybody from Hein who prepared
24 that those are direct expenses. 24 this report bere today to testify or be subject to
Page 47 Page 48
1 cross-examination? 1 BY MR. GRIFFITH:
2 A. No one from Hein is here today. 2 Q  Justa few follow-ups, Elizabeth. Let's flip
3 Q. So this is basically hearsay, for lack ofa 3 tp Exhibit 11 whicbsbows the DEP Production Report tllt
4 beiter term, as being presented here today? 4  shows—
5 A. No. There's a very lengthy write-up o 5 A, Yeah
6 support their appraisal. 6 ). — kind of the pecking orderin the state for
7 Q. Idon't have anybody hatIcan question 7  horizontal well producers. Where does Antero fall on
8  directly ahout how they pexformed this appraisal? 8 thatlist?
9 A. There's no one ffom Hein here today. 9 A. In this exhibit, this is showing the
10 Q. And if you would like to - let's give you 10  production from years 2013 to 2015 per the DEP, which f
. 11  some leading questions so you can summerizeit. Istje 11  Department of Environmental Protection, puis this data
12 basic difference not to use — is their use of a 12 outforthe public, and for '13 through '15, Antero was
13 20 pement caprate versus our 15 or whateverit was? | 13 at the top in terms of total West Virginia production
14 1sthat-- 14  eachyear,
15 A. s onedifference. The cap rate is one 15 Q. Okay.
1t  difference. 16 Around 40 percent each year?
17 Q. They have a aibstantial effect on the variance | 17 A.  Yeab, they were approximately 40 percent.
18  ofwvalues, is that not correct? 18 Q. So if the survey that we've referenced in
19 A. Tdon't know substantial impact, but it has an 19  Exhibii 7, I believe, had actually --
20  impact. 20 A 6
21 MR. MUDRINICH: Okay. 1don'thaveany 21 Q. — 6 — had actually included line items for
22 finther questions. 22 compression and gathering —-
23 & & ¥ 23 A, Trnsportation.
24 REDIRECT EXAMINATICON 24 (. - transporiation, processing expense, would
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Page 41 Page 42

1 County, West Virginia." (As read.) 1 Q. But they're still in Doddridge County?

2 A. Okay, 2 A. That's what it's indicating.

3 Q. Now I'll turn your attention back to the 3 Q. So they're not going to have to go through

4 Exhibit 4, 1 see the Sherwood plant stops righthere] 4 this big natural gas transmission line. We have all

5 MR. GRIFFITH: 5. 5 these additional transportation costs.

6 MR. MUDRINICH: Exhibit 5. Sorry. 6 A.  This is just—

7  BY MR. MUDRINICH: 7 Q. Ifit's going to be going through there,

8 Q. This is the delivery point for that contract. 8  they're going to be bearing the cost for that because

9 A, Uh-huh. %  they've already stated their delivery point in that
10 Q. Sothere's no expenses atiributable to this 10  affidavit is right there, But you want to claim ail
11  end user, according to this affidavit. 11 these —
12 A, Well, that's just for the one that's -- that 12 A. T can't speak to all the details of the
13 particular meter, but there's two meters in the -- 13 physical location of the meters, but this js just one
14 Q. Doddridge County, 14 particular purchase sale document for a multitude of
15 A, —purchase sale agreement. 15 agreements that Antero has. Repardless, the point of
16 Q. They're both in Doddridge County. 16 saleis much further, miles away, from the well site, so
17 A, But that doesn't indicate that the salespoint | 17  Antero is incurring costs o get the well to the sales
18 is immediately directly after the Sherwood plant. 18  point.
19 Q. Ifyou say that's the delivery point. 19 Q. So the affidavit, number 5, "The Contract does
20 A. For the -- there's two meiers. Just the one 20 ot provide for Free on Board Shipping Point, and NEIH
21 particular meter it's saying that. There counld be 21 does not take ownership or assume responsibility for tHe
22 additional transportation costs incurred for either 22 natural gas prior to the stated delivery point," which,
23 meter. Imean, they're not going to be particularly 23 atleast for some of it, is at that Sherwood facility.
24 located right at the facility, 24 So there should not be anything post that Antero's

Page 43 Page 44

1 paying for, correct, close to that Sherwood plant? 1  that's owned by somebody else?

2 A. Tcan't speak to the exact cutofl between — 2 A, A third party, yes.

3 regardless, the point is that the sales point is miles 3 Q. And these transmission lines above and, of

4  from the well site and Antero's incurring Substantial 4  course, the pipeline, hydrocarbon mix, they don't own

5  expenses to get it oot to the sales point. 5 that either?

6 Q. Even though the — at the Sherwood plant, 6 A. Comect.

7 which I'm sure is not - the meter at the Sherwood 7 Q. Have youdonea survey -- when you come up

8 plant, I'm sure, is not miles away from the Sherwood 8  with these expenses, did you look at the leases that

9 plant, but the only expenses they would be incurring fjr 9 the-- Antero has to see if these are all Antero's
10  that stuff would be these gathering line and compressiqn 10 expense or if they're recouping some of these post —
11 fees; correct? 11 what I call post-production, post-welthead expenses,
12 A.  Andprocessing. At least. 12 recouping them from the royalty owner? In other words,
13 Q. Okay. 13 is the royalty owner sharing in the cost of these
14 Let's talk a little bit more about these 14 expenses thus that this total burden of the expenses
15 expenses you claim are direct expenses whichshouldHe 15  they're claiming is not falling on Antero?
16  allowed. Sticking with this Exhibit Number 5, Antero| 16 A.  Ipersonally haven't reviewed the Jzase
17  owns the wells; correct? Well 17 Well 27 17 agreements. My understanding is some expenses are
18 A, Yes 18  shared with royalty owners. Royalty owners typically,
18 Q. And the well line? 19 at most, would have about 12 1/2 percent ownership, andg
20 A, Yes, they own it. 20 sothat would be, at most, the amount of expense shared,
21 Q. 'What about the gathering line? 21 Q. So as far as [ know, out of these numbers,
22 A.  Prmarily third parties own the gathering 22 some of these figures, there may be some recoupment frfin
23 line. 23 royalty owners? )
24 Q. And, of course, the Sherwood processing plant| 24 A,  There may be, but if you would carve out, say,
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1 So -- and when the tax department receives 1 A, 1can't speak to what happened when the person
2 these surveys and they use them, the 32,994 is going to 2  completed the survey, but | will point out that this was
3 goin there as an average expense for this producer. 3 in2013. The additional WVONGA data for 2015, Antegp
4 Youmay have another one with 200,000 average expenge 4 participated in that, and that was indicating, on
5  and various other ones. And if you take and total up 5 average, $720,000.
6  what's reported as an average expense and then just get 6 Q. That's just the statement in the letter that
7  the mathematical average, you come up with the exact 7 WVONGA filed as a comnent?
8 language in the rule of average industry operating 8 A. Right. And then based on that, Jeff Amburgey
9  expenses, 9  had requested individual data from participants, and
10 A. The legislative rule talks about expenses 10  Anter participated in thatas well, That was in
11  necessary and directly attributable to the productionof | 11  Exhibit 3.
12  natural gas. This survey does notinclude expenses suchl 12 Q. Did you ~ yeah, there it is. Exhibit 3.
13 as gathering, compression, processing. 13 And Antero participated. And, again, we just
14 Q. 1see compression and pumping costs on there. 14 got this lump sum. They have an average. Let's talk
15  They had them for vertical Marcellus, but they did not 15  about Marcellus horizontal wells. They have an averagd
16  havethem for horizontal Marcellus. 16  opemting expense per well of 1,153,000; correct?
17 A. The survey is more indicative of lease 17 A. Ub-huh
18  operaling expenses and so it was not apparent to the 18 Q. Let's tumn your atteniion to Exhibit 5. And
19  person completing the survey that those additional 19  if I'm reading this correctly, that's the start,
20  expenses should be included. 20 A, Right
il Q. Andifthey also had a list of other expenses 21 Q. You've got an average operating expense cost
22 potin the ahove which providesa person who is filling | 22 per well of 544,000 according to your methodology.
23 outthe survey to list other expenses they thought 23 A, Well, Exhibit 5 is all of Antero's wells for
24  should be included. 24 2015. Sothere are non-horizontal Marcellus wells
Page 39 Page 40
1 included in that average of 544,000, which is still 1  statute were included in the survey.
2  substantially higher than the 175,000 in the State 2 Q. Tum your attention to Exhibit Number 7.
3  model. And, so, carving out just the horizontal 3 These are the pricing agreements. The affidavit, let's
4  Marcellus wells, their average operating expense is mofe 4 turn our attention to this. You don't bave the actual
5 inline with 817,000. 5  contract. This is just an affidavit of what the
6 Q. Then this is 1.153 million? 6  purchaser is understanding.
7 A. That was back when they initially participated 7 A. The physical purchase sale contract is not
8  with WVONGA in the survey, and then they refined thp 8  included in the exhibi.
9 pumbers when completing the tax year '17 return to be 9 Q. Okay.
10  the817,000. At the time of the survey, Antero was in 10 So for what it's worth, we don't have the hest
11  theprocess of completing their tax year '17 filing and 11 evidence. We just have an affidavit. ButIstill want
12 siill working through the data. So Antero was 12  to talk about the affidavit
13 forthcoming with the State in providing more accurate | 13 A, Okay.
14  data 14 Q. Butwe don't have the actual contract,
15 Q. You will agree with me, though, that both in 15 A. Wedon't. Notin this exhibit.
16  the WVONGA letter or comments -- I'll call it letter - | 16 Q. ~I'm curibus. Let's look at affidavit
17  and Antero's comments or letter, there's nobreakdown{ 17  sisternent number 4. "The attached Transaction
18  provided of what this 1 million 1 -- 1.153 million 18  Confirmation' dated July 23rd, 2013, demonstrate the
19  consists of, X amount for transportation, X amount for| 19  delivery period is November 1, 2013, through Qctober 3],
20 gathering, X - 20 2016, the quantity delivered is 100,000 dekatherms
21 A. That level of detail was not provided but — 21  daily, and delivery points are the Dominion
22 Q. Qkay. 22  Transmission, Inc., Meter 360 or the Dominion
23 A — those level -- you know, all the expenses 23  Transmission, Inc., Meter EB 95 (also known as the
24 that are direct and necessary as per the legislative 24 Sherwood Processing Facility) both located in Dodd.ring
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1 appraisal firm. Antero had also retained them for their 1 18 percentin Year 3. And, later, Hein's at 58 percent,
2 tax year 2016 appeals. Similar to their 2016 values, 2 Year 1; 28 percent, Year 2; 9 percent, Year 3 and laier.
3 Hein used an income approach using a discounted cash 3 Q. And then also there was a capitalization rate
4  flow to convert the future estimated net cash flow into 4 differential between the State's 16 percent and Hein
5 apresent value. 5  uses 20 percent there; right?
6 Hein indicates for tax year 2017 Tyler wells 6 A. Yes, Hein uses 20 percent. They're of the
7 tobevalued at 32.9 million compared to the Antero 7  opinion that the cap rate at 20 percent is accounting
8  field number of 36.8 million. 8  for the risk premium for Antero,
9 Q. Okay. e Q. And Isaid "finally" a second ago, but,
10 You know what -- they used -- did Hein use the 10 actoally, "finally” is now. Exhibit 12, if you could
11  same operating expense information that the Altus Group 11 walk us through this. This is a calculation that Altus
12 and Antero used in commg up with the values? 12 Group did on behalf of Antero, for lack of a better
13 A.  Yes. So Hein uses Antero's actual operating 13 tepm, with a compromised taxpayer value. If you could
14  expense. They also did some vatidation with other 14  walk us through that exhibit and how we got to the
15 producers and reports showing that Antero's actual 15 numbers in that exhibit.
16  operating expenses are comparable to other producersig 16 A, Okay. Antero appealed the tax year 2017
17  the area. | 17  State-appraised value of 71.2 million. That's in the
18 Q. They also used a slighily different production 18  first columnhere. Antero believes that the values
19 decline rate; is that comrect? " | 19 indicated based on the appeal of 36.8 million as well as
20 A, Yes, The Siate uses a regionally grouped 20  the Hein appraisal are more indicative of fair market
21  decline that would include Tyler and other neighboring| 21  value. However, if we were to work within the State's
22 counfies. Hein is using more accounting-specific 22 mass appraisal system and employ the 20 percent of
23 declines; And so the State and Tyler is using declines 23 revenue for operating expense but remove the cap from
24 of 52 pecent in Year 1, 23 percent in Year 2, and 24 that model, we would comeup with an appraised value
Page 35 Page 36
1 55 million. 1 requiring the State to conduct an expense survey every
2 We discussed this with representatives from 2 five years and determine the average industry operating
3 Antero and believe that this could be a reasonable 3 expenses per well?
4 solution within the mass appraisal but also recognize 4 A, Yes, 1 am familiar with that.
5  that this is not indicative of the fair market value for 5 Q. And that's where the 150, now it's additional
6 these wells in Tyler County. 6 175,000, comes from that survey?
7 MR. GRIFFITH: Okay. That's all I have 7 A. My understanding is it comes from the survey.
8  for this witness. 8  Nowherein the legislative rule, though, does it
9 * Ak 9  indicate that there should be a cap employed.
10 CROSS-EXAMINATION 10 Q. Let's tallc about that & little bit. The
11 BY MR. MUDRINICH: 11 languagein the rule says the average annual industry
12 Q. Okay. 12 operating expenses shall be deducted from the working
13 Ave you familiar with the legislative rule 13 interest. Is an average a mathematical number?
14  regarding how the State is fo value -- 14 A. Ttis a mathematical number. And as testified
15 A, Yes 15 earlier, the WVONGA pumber was 720,000, and that
16 Q. --natural gas? 16  represented 65 percent of 2015 West Virginia productiof,
17 A.  Yes, I'm familiar with (inaudible.) 17  So there's no mathematical way that we could get
18 THE COURT REPORTER: I'msorry. Icant 18  $175,0000n average.
19  hear you. 19 Q. One of these exhibits is a survey that was
20 THE WITNESS: I'm sorry. 20 filed by Antero that showed, I believe, 32,000,
21 A.  Yes, I'm familiar with legislative rule 21 something like that, average expenses per well. 1can't
22 110-1k 22 remember what exhibit number it was.
23 BY MR MUDRINICH: 23 A. 6. 6.
24 Q. And are you familiar with the section 24 Q. 6
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1  WVONGA to the tax department. 1t's a response to the 1  unchanged in tax year 2013 and from 2014 through the
2 public comments that were solicited by the tax 2  proposed 2017 have remained unchanged.
3 department for 2017, comect? 3 Q. Okay.
4 A Correct. 4 Let's just take a bricf look at Exhibit 10
5 So the tentative values came out for 2017, 5  which is information from the U.S. Energy Information
6  Horizontal Marcellus were proposed at 150,000 or 6 Adminisiration. 1think we can focus on the graph at
7 20 percent of revenue for horizontal Marcellus, WVONGA 7 the top of the first page there which shows pricing
8  is anindustry group of producers; primarily have 8  information from 1998 to 2016, Consistent with what
9 Marcellus wells in West Virginia. And they collectively 9  you've seen in the industry?
10  pool their members to respond io the varfables. About 10 A, Yes. Particularly, gas prices in 2008 were i
11 63 percent of the toial production in West Virginia for 11 hoverng around $9 per MMBtu and in 2015 around $2.4
12 2015 was included in this response. 12 per MMBH.
13 Q. Okay, 13 Q. And let's flip back to the WVONGA lefter. On
14 And they included some information at the 14  page2 they've goia couple of charts there that -- that
15  bottom of page 1 that talks about the precipitous drop 15  show percentages and actual expenses for horizontal
16  in prices. Actually, let me see what it is. 16  Marcellus and Utica wells. Pretty consistent with what
17 A, It'sthelast part. 17  Antero caleulated for calendar year 20157
18 Q. .Yeah. The last — the last sentence of the 18 A. Yes. So the chari in the middle is
19  first — the lasi paragrapi. Discuss if that's 19  representative of the -- the participants from WVONGA
20 consistent with your lmuwled;ge of the industry and the 20  for Marcellus horizontal wells. They are indicating,
21 work you've done on behalf of natural gas clients in 21  rather than the 20 percent as a percent of revenus, ii's
22 West Virginia. 22  more in line with 38 percent based on 2015 data, and
23 A. Yes. The horizontal Marcellus variables 23 Anfero's pumber was around 36 percent with 2015 revenge
24  particularly have remained unchanged. They've beent 24 data
Page 31 Page 32
1 Q. Okay. 1 Let's flip to Exkibit 1 quickly just to show
2 And then the average actual expense in dollar 2 the difference in what Antero originally calculated for
3 amounts that WVONGA lists? 3 their Marcellus wells in Tyler County versus what the
4 A. Yeah. Sothe averape per-well expense, WWONGA 4 State's appraised value was.
5  had indicated for 2015, on average, their horizontal 5 A. So the appeal exhibit lists 18 individual
6  Marcellus was 720,000 and Anterc's on average per well 6  wells in Tyler County. The State's appraised value for
7 is 817,000, 7 fax year'l7 is 71.2 million. Antero is of the opinion
B8 Q. Okay. 8  thattheir value, if we would employ within the State's
9 Youwould agree that the comments admitted by 9  appraisal system, but instead of the 20 percent revenue
10  WVONGA are consistent with Antero's claims here today; 10  operating expense, used 36 percent, which is supporied
11  comect? 11  based on Antero's actual operating expense for 2015, wi
12 A. Yeah. This -- this is supporiing Antero's 12 would come up with an appraised value of 36.8 million
13 data. 13 Q. Okay.
14 Q. Okay. 14 And that's with no cap; correct?
15 And based on — you know, we refer io the 15 A. That would be without a cap.
16  valuation variables that the tax department circulated le Q. Okay.
17  fortax year 2017, Any change made to those valuation 17 Finally, let's -- let's take a look at
18  variables for horizontal Marcellus wells? 18  Exhibit 13 whichis a - an appmisal and a report that
19 A.  So after the tentative variables, the final 19  was submitted by -- given to Antero by Hein &
20  varables came out. And for horizontal Marcellus, 20  Associates. Discuss your knowledge of that appraisal
21 the percent of revenue remained unchanged at 20 percent| 21 and what methodology was used by Hein and what valug
22 They did increase the per-well cap to -- from 150,000 0 | 22  they came up with through their -- through their
23 175,000 23 appraisal.
24 Q. Okay. 24 A. So Hein is an independent third-party

STRESKI REPCRTING & VIDEO SERVICE

Wheeling, WV Morgantown, WV Martinsburg, WV Charleston, WV Pittsburgh, PA Steubenville, OIH

8 (Pages 29 to 32)
1-800-659-2249

43026b06-2952-4644-b612-8bc04ecSF522
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Page 25'L Page 26
1  statements for South Jersey Resources, EDF Trading No 1 as asalable product and that Antero incurs all of the
2 Amenca, and NextEra. 2 expenses necessary to gel the gas to the sales point,
3 In the confirmation statemenis, each one 3 including compression, processing, and transportation,
4 identifies that -- the delivery of gas at a specific 4 Q. And those are precisely the expenses that
5  sales roeter m that all of the operating expenses that 5 Antero are claiming they sbould beable to -- should be
€  we're claiming Anter incurs has - they've ineurred &  applied to their gross receipts; correct?
7 those expenses prior to these delivery points and these 7 A, That's comrect,
8  confinmation statements. 8 Q. Let'smove on to Exhibit £ You can be brief
9 Q. Take just a second to look at the delivery 2 onthis. This is the tax department’s valuation
10  poinis for NextEra Energy which indicates two separate 10 wvarables. Just discuss brefly what the -- and I think
11  delivery points, one being the ETC Northeast Pipeline in} 11 you referenced thic throughentihe hearing, but what thd
12  Doddridge County and the other being the Sherwood 12 tax depurlirent's operating expenses from Marceilus --
13 Facility, Delivery Point 2. And 1 don't think we really 13 horizontal Marcellus wells are and their variables and
14 need testimony on that, but it kind of leads into our 14 how those compared to what you see for Antero
15 gquestions on this affidavit. Discuss that affidavit and 15  indusirywide.
.16 what it -- what it details. 16 A. 8o in Exhibit &, the first grouping of
17 A,  The affidavit is providing additional 17 variahles were the tentative proposed variables, The
18  information around the confirmation statement. It 18  State comes out every year and then affords taxpayers ah
12  indicates that per the purchase sale contract between 12  opportunity to opine on whether the variables are
20 Antero and NextEra, that the delivery points are the 20  appropriate ornot In particular, looking at the
21  point of sale for natural gas, It also indicates that 21  operating expense vartables for tax year '17, the State
22 the contract does not provide free on-board shipping in 22 had originally proposed that for horizontal Marcellus,
23 that Anlero owns the gas up to the sales point. And it 23 the operating expense be 20 percent of the revenue, not
24 also indicates that NextFra's paying a price for the gas 24 to exceed 150,000, which was consistent with the prior
Page 27 Page 28
1 tax years 2014 through 2016, 1 dmwopping, the percent of revenue would go up as a
2 Q. Okay. 2 qesult
3 And we've referenced Exhibit 5, Would you 3 Q. Olay:
4 agree that these valuation variables don't reaiiy 4 Have you received any feedback from the
5 account for some of the expenses listed on that exhibit 5  department ~ tax department to indicate that Antero is
€  which included compression -- gathering and compressio 6  improperly categorizing any of the expenses that it
7 and transportation and processing expenses? 7 claims should he applied {o those gross revenues?
8 A, Yes. The 150,000 as demonstrated on Exhibit 5 8 A. No. We worked tax year 2016 in particular
9 would cover Antero's expenses for LOE and some of the 9  providing a lot of substantial documentation to support
10 pathering and compression but notall. 1t wouldn't 10  Antero's operating expenses, and the tax department
11  cover processing or transportation. 11 didn't reject any of the type of expenses claimed,
12 Q. Okay. 12 Q. Okay,
13 Discuss the reason for the varjance between 13 So is it fair to say that the tax department’s
14 Antero's operating expense percentage of 36 percentand|{ 14 issue seemed to be based entirely on the amounts claimg
15  the percentage allowed by tbe tax depattivent for 2017, 15  andnot - not on the categories that are being claimed?
16  the 20 percent? 18 A, That appedrs 1o ¥ the case.
17 A. Sofor tax year 2017 it's hased off of 2015 17 Q. Okay.
18  pas price, whereas tax year '16 is hased off of 2014 gas 1B Let's look at Exhibit 9. There are two
15 price. And as previously mentioned, gasprices dropped | 19  documents in there. Both of these are from hrade
20 significantly from 2014 to 2015, about 45 to 50 percent. [ 20  organizations that represent the ol and gas industry.
21 Tbe operating expenses, however, don't fluctuate with 21 The first is from 10GA West Virginia which is prohablj
22 tbe prices, and Antero hascontinned to incur 22 more pertinent io vertical and typicai-producing wells,
23 substantial operating expenses year over year. And so 23 So let's flip to the second one which is from WVONGA)
24 as a percent of just the revenue, with the pas prices 24 Discuss what's included in that -- in that letter from
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Page 21 Page 22

1 A. So the survey lists costs that are typical for 1 A, Allright. So flipping back to Exhibit 5.

2 justlease operating expenses Again, these would be 2 The numbers at the botiom in red, the next group are

3 expensesincurred directly at the well site. And the 3 labeled "Gathering and Compression.” These are expensjis

4 person that completed the survey put amounts wherevpr ¢ Antero incurs to transpert both the gas and the natural

5 there was an itemized expenselisted. For horizontal 5  gas liquids blend from the well to the processing

&  Marcellus, for this year, they listed 7.7 million of 6  facility. For 2015 Antero incurred 168.9 million; on

7 total horizontal Marcellus expenses, and, on average, 7  average, $257,000 per well.

8  about 33,000 perwell. B The next item in the exhibit is the processing

9 Q. Which is consistent -- somewhat consistent 9  expense, and this is an expense incurred by Antero that
10  with the $41,000 of typical lease operating expenses 10  they paid forfo get the naiural gas liquids separated
11 included on this diagram? ' ’ L 11  fromthe gas at the Sberwood plant. For 2015, Antero
12 A. Yeah. It's compamble to the 2015 data, 12  incumed 44.4 million; on average, $68,000.
13 Q. Were there any line items for gathering, 13 The next group of expenses labeled
14  compression, or processing or transportation? 14  *Transportation" are expenses incurred to move the gas
15 A. Letme gobackto it. No specific line items 15  from the processing facility to the point of sale via a
16  for gathering, processing, and fransportation are 16  natural gas transmission line. Antero incurred
17 listed. 17 117.1 million in total; on average, 178,000 perwell for
18 Q. So this would be typical for a more 18  iransportation for 2015.
19  conventional well, the types of expenses listed here? 19 And in total, for all their wells, they
20 A, That's correct. 20  incurred 3572 million for 2015; on average, 544,000,
21 Q. Okay. 21  And wanted to point out that that is for all of Antero's
22 Let's move on {o gathering and compression, if | 22 wells. We're talking about Antero's herizontal
23 you want to continue to walk me through the expense| 23  Marcellus wells, and so those wells, on average, were
24 information. 24 817,000.

Page 23 Page 24

1 Q. For calendar year 20157 1 only spending $73 million?

2 A, Yeah, 2 A. That's what the model would indicate. As

3 Q. Okay. 3 we're demonstrating in this exhibit, Anfero incured a

4 Just address briefly Antero's decision to 4  substantially higher amount of operating expenses,

5  continue processing NGLs. 5 357 million. The $175,000 cap that they're

6 A. To — to get the gas to pipeline quality, the 6  implementing - that's net in the — in the legislative

7 gas - a lot of the horzontal Marcellus wells' gas has 7  code anywhere — that's not even going to cover — it's

8  a wet gas component init. Andit— to be pipeline 8  going to cover some of the LOE and some of the gatherige

9  quality in a natural gas transmission line, it has to be 9  and compression.
10  processed to separate that natural gas liquid. So they 10 Q. And we discussed tracking of expenses. Just
11 mustincur that processing cost. 11 discuss Antero's - briefly Antero's methodology for
12 Q. Okay. 12 rtecordkeeping for the operating expenses of these wells.
13 You discussed 967 million of revenues. When 13 A. They maintain all of their operating expenses
14  you account for the 18-month decline, those revenues are 14  atawell level and distribute it to each well.
15  more like 524 million; is that right? T 15 Q. Okay.
16 A. Yes. So intbe model, the model takes the 16 And let's move on to Fxhibit 7 and have that
17  revepue per well and declines it out 18 months, so that | 17 admitted into evidence as well. This includes
18  would becomparable to 524 — 18 transaction confirmations from three companies as well
19 Q. And the tax department allowed ahout 19 agan affidavit on the back there. Discuss those
20 73 million of expenses? 20  confirmations and what they -- what they demonstrate.
21 A.  Correct. 21 A. These are three separate - they're referred
22 Q. Okay. 22 o confirmation statements and they're as a result of' a
23 So in your estimation, the State is saying 23  purchase and sale agreement with three individual third
24 that Antero could produce $524 million in revenues by | 24 perties. In this exhibit we've included confirmation
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IN RE: _ 5
Page 17 Page 18

1  In this example, these are all honzontzl Marcellus 1 were driven off of Antero's data,

2 wells producingin the same tax year. Their revenue's 2 Q. Okay.

3 different, so we have a well ranging from $1 million 3 State's returns. What does it say about

4 §$7 million in one year, and that would just be as a 4  operating expenses? Are taxpayers to include that on

5 result of the production of each individual well, 5 the refumn or are they expressly told not to include

6 The columm that's labeled "'State Working 6 that on the return that's submitted to the department?

7 Interest Expenses, Prior to Cap at 20 Percent” is 7 A.  The taxpayers are to not include any operating

8  showing what the percent — what the operating expenfe 8  expenses, and they're to report their data at gross

9  would be for each well at 20 percent without that 9 numbers.
10 $175,000cap. So atamillion dollars, that well's 10 Q. Okay.
11 getting $119,000, whereas the $7 million well is gettirfp 11 By "data,” you mean receipts; comect?
12 $333,0001n the State's model, 12 A, Revenue daiz, yes,
13 The following column is showing you what the{ 13 Q. Right
14 State's actually allowing in their model. So the very 14 In your experience, and you indicated that you
15 first well wasn't at the cap, so it's getting 119,000. 15 worked as a tax manager for an operator for at least ten
16  But the wells that receiverevenue anywher from 3-tp 16  years, has the tax department in the past been willing
17 7 million are capped at 175,000, And so, therefore, 17 to consider actual operating expense information?
18  their percentages, the more revenue that they generate] 18 A, Yes. Going back to the administrative notices
19 the lower percent of operating expense they're getting] 19 that they publish on an annual basis from
20 So the §7 million well is only receiving 4 percent. 20 two-thousand -- tax year 2015 they welcomed producers
21 Q. And youwould agrec that it's not atypicalfor { 21  submit actual operating expenses.
22 an Antero well to reach that 5 million or $7 million 22 Q. Okay.
23  threshold? 23 Did they do that in an official document or
24 A. Yeah. These were actually — these examples 24 was it something a little bit more informal?

Page 19 Page 20

1 A. Tt was through their official tax 1 after the processing facility called Sherwood, and

2 administrative notice that comes out every year. 2 that's the point of sale for Antero. The $921 million

3 Q. Okay. 3 s the natural gas revenue Antero teceived, and that

4 So when did that change? 20167 '177 4 point ofsale is after the natural gas transmission

5 A. Fortax year 2016 it was lefi off of that 5  line,

6  administrative notice. & Q. And thisis for not just the horizontal

7 Q. Okay. 7 Marcellus wells. This is for all Antero wells?

8 The tax department’s often focused on tracking 8 A, This would be for all of Antero's wells for

§  expenses o particular wells whenever a taxpayer claims 9 fax year'l7.
10 aciual operating expense information. Is that something] 10 Q. Okay,
11 that Antero does? 11 And let's discuss the operating expense
12 A. Yes. Antero tracks their expenses at a well 12 information included at the bottom of that sheet, the
13 level 13 numbers that are in 1ed there.
14 Q. Let's move on to Exhibit 5 which is a diagram 14 A. Yeah. The first number in red is labeled L
15  that was put together to show Antero's receipts for 15  "LOE," which is Lease Operating Expense, and these a
16 calendar year 2015 which is embedded in the 2017 valuey. 16  operating ex penses that are typically tncurred right at
17 Canyou discuss this diagram in regards to natural gas 17 the well site. For Antero, for 2015, they incurred
18  sales included in the exhibit and kind of walk us 18 26,8 million of lease operating expenses at average wel
18 through the receipts -- the gross receipts information? 19 cost of41,000 per well.
20 A, At the top of the exhibil are the revenue 20 Q. And let's pause right -- real quick and just
21  numbers that corresponded to Antero's return filing for 21 flip to Exhibit 6 which is a survey that Antero provided
22 tax year'l7. They report both natural gas liquids 22 to the tax department in 2014. Can you review that
23 revenue and natural gas revenue, The $46 millionisthe| 23  document forus and tell us what the calculation of
24 natural gas liquids revenue, This sales point is right 24 expenses per well is based on that survey?
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Page 13 Page 14
1  well for the horizontal Marcellus. This e-mail was to 1  percentages. :
2 objectto the valuation of -- proposed in the tentative 2 The blue numbers in the middle, the $3 mjllionl
3 as a result of that cap which is not in the legislative 3 and ihe $500,000,1s the gross revenue for this examp
4 ule. Antero's actual operating expense, as indicated 4 well that would have been reported. These two -- the
5 in a prior exhibit, is, on average, 817,000 per well, 5 $3 million would have beenthen discounted based on|
&  and so their value is grossly overstated as a result of & those decline rates at 1.785 million. Then they wouldf
7 the outgoing expense being grossly undemstated. 7  applythe20 pemeﬂt operating expense percent not to
8 Q. Okay. 8  exceed 175,000 i this working cost box here. And id
9 Let's move on to Exhibit 4, and we'll have %  this-example, this well was being capped — if the
10  that admitted info evidence as well. 10 20 percent was applied, it would be 357,000, not
11 Discuss the State's valuation process of 11 175,000. Ijust want to point out that the weighting o
12  producing oil and natural gas properties based onthe | 12 the operating expenss happensin the earlier years on
13  calculation included on that first sheet and then you 13 the well in that if's tied to revenue, when, inreality,
14  canmove on to describing the second sheet in that 14  the opemating expense doesn't fluctuate with revenue;
15  exhibit as well. 15 fluctuates with volume.
16 A. The first sheetis just to demonstrate the 1l Q. Justto clanify, this is just a sample well
17  model that the Siate uses for each well to come upwith 17  This isn't necessarily Tyler County specific; is that
18  their valuation every year. It's a discount cash flow 18  comect? e
1%  model, which they're using a net income amount to 19 A." Correct. This is just a sample.
20  discountinto the fture to determine what their curreng 20 Q. So I'think the decline rates in Tyler are a
21 valueis today. Iwant fo point out the shaded boxes 21 little bit different —
22 there in blue to the left are the State’s published 22 A. Yeah. This was just to get a sense as to how
23 decline rates that they've determined in thisregionthe]l 23  the model works.
24 wells are going to decline according to these three 24 Q. Okay.
Page 15 Page 16
1 And if you want to move on to the second sheet 1  only thing that's chanped is the gas price.
2 and walk us through that. 2 And, again, operating expenses are primarily
3 A. The second sheet, there's two groupings of 3 consistent year over year. The very last column they
4 data. The grouping at the iop is an example again, and ¢ range from 600- to 570,000. And the operating expensd
5 this example is trying to demonstrate the impact of the 5 wouldn't fluctuate because they're tied to volume, not
& gas price ona well's valuation year over year. S0 in 6  toprcing.
7 this example we chose years 2013 through 2015, and we 7 Q. Okay.
8  kept the production the same just so that we can isolats 8 So in your estimation, certain wells --
9  the irpact of the gas price. You'll see that the gas 9  certain Marcellus wells will get that full 20 percent
10  price in 2013 was roughly $4 and dropped significantly 10 whille others will get less than that 20 percent,
11 in 2015 to $2.25 per BTU. The comesponding revemud 11 correct?
12  after the pricing also drops as a result of the pricing. 12 A. That's correct.
13 The column labeled "State Working Interest 13 Q. Would it be fair to say that the State's model
14  Expense, Prior to Cap at 20 Percent" is demonstrating | 14  penalizes any Marcellus producer that elects to increase
15  what the operating expense would be for each wellin | 15  its revenues by incurring additional expenses to gather
16  each of these particular years without the cap of 16 and compress that gas, process it, transport it to the
17 175,000 for 2017 and 150,000 in prior years. The 17  pointof sale?
18  following column is indicating what the actual 18 A. That’s correct.
19  State-permitted expense is, and then corresponding 19 Q. Okay.
20  percentages are showing what the State actually allowgd 20 A.  You want roe to talk about the mill?
21 for these particular years, Wanted to point out that 21 Q. Okay.
22  nothing changed in this example but for the gas price. | 22 A. Still working off of this sheet, there's
23 And the well in 2015 is receiving lower operating 23 another example on here, and this example is showing t
24  expense relative to the prior two years, whereas the 24  impact of the $175,000 expense cap in the Sfate’s mode
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Page 9 Page 10
1 MR. GRIFFITH: Okay. Our first witness 1 Q. Okay.
2 will be Elizabeth Burg from the Altus Group. 1 think 2 Why did Antero appeal its 2017 values in Tyler
3 she's been sworn in., 3 County?
4 * ko 4 A.  Antero appealed their horizontal Marcellus oil
5 ELIZABETH BURG, 5  and gas assessments, The assessments are to be valued
6  being previously duly swomn, was examined and testifigd 6  at fair market value, That's tbe value that would be
7 as follows: 7 sold if a third pariy were to purchase it in the open
8 * ok ok 8  market. The method the State employed to determine tH
9 DIRECT EXAMINATION 2 fair market value is in that income/discounted cash flow
10 BY MR, GRIFFITH: 10 method of valuation, and in that model, they take gross
11 Q. Elizabeth, can you discuss your background, 11 revenue and reduce it for operating expenses. We
12 including your experience with natural resource properfy 12 believe the State bas acted outside their legal
13 tax issues? 13 authority by employing an operating expense cap in the
14 A.  Thave a bachelor of science degree in 14 model. They're overvaluing Antero's wells as a result.
15 accounting. Iworked for a producer in Appalechia for| 15 The State, in their model, uses a 20 percent
16  ten years as their property tax manager. And | 16  ofrevenuenot to exceed 175,000 per well operating
17 currently am employed with Altus Group as a senior 17  expense. This -- this amountis grossly understated as
18  consultant where we specialize in oil and gas, 18  we'll show in the evidence. Antero's actual operating
19 Q. And discuss just briefly Antero's operations 19 expense is much greater than 175,000 cap.
20 here in West Virginia. 20 And, also, mathematically if will be
21 A.  Antero is an active horizontal -- drilling a 21  impossible to get an average Marcellus horizontal
22 lot of borizontal Marcellus wells in the area. 22 $175,000 average cap when you look at Antero's total
23 Currently they operate about 700 wells, primarily 23 West Virginia market share, along with the survey
24  horizontal Marcellus wells, 24 responses from WVONGA.
bPage 11 Page 12
1 Q. Okay. 1 for the 2015 time frame and 817,000 perwell,
2 To your knowledge -- you discussed the 2 Q. Okay.
3 legislative rule. That was -- was that promulgated and 3 The increase in percentage, 1 think in 2016
4 passed before the Marcellus industry came into the 4 that percentage is 23 percent. What was that a result
5  state? 5 of, 23 to 36 percent?
6 A.  Yes. The legislative rule bas been in place 6 A.  So the gas prices from 2014 o 2015 dropped
7  forseveral years, T significantly, almost 50 percent, so when the State's
8 Q. Okay. 8  taking the operating expense as a percent of revenue,
9 Let's take a look at Exhibits 2 and 3 and have 9 the-- in Antero's case, their expenses didn increase
10  those admitted into evidence. 10  significantly, but their revenue did decrease as a
11 We'll start with - with Number 2 which is 11 result of the gas price, so the percentage will increase
12 operating expense information that was provided to thef 12  as a result.
13 tax department's property tax division director in 13 Q. Are you aware of any response to this from tth
14 August of 2016. 1f' you could discuss what was includdd 14  tax department when it was provided?
15  in that e-mail, and then we'll move on fo Exhibit 3. 15 A. No. The tax depariment did not respond.
16 A. Exhibit 2 was an e-mail Altus senf on Antero's | 16 Q. Okay.
17  behalf for Antero's actual operating expense for the 17 Let's move on to Exbibit 3. This is related
18 2015 calendar year whicb is the data used forthe 2017! 18  to the tentative appraised values that Antero received
19  assessment. 19 from the tax department in late November, carly
20 In the middle of the exhibit, you'll see a 20 December. Discuss what was provided pursuant to thit
21  box, and I want to point out the very first item in this 21 e-mail
22 box, the "Marcellus, Horizontal Well," the data that wag 22 A.  So Antero received their tentative proposed
23 provided to the State indicated that as a percent of 23 2017 tax values, and in the valuation, the State was
24 revenue, Antero’s actual operating expense is 36 percerft 24 capping the average operating expense as $175,000 Pg
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IN RE: RALTUS GROUP/ANTERO CORPORATTION - ASSESSMENT APPERL HEARING 27172017
Page 5 Page 6
1 INDEX (Cont.} 1 * e
2 EXHIBITS (Cont) 2 PROCEEDINGS
3 IDENTIFIED ADMITTED 3 A
4 Antero Exhibit5 ............. 19 e 4 MR. VINCENT: We'll call this next
5  Antero Exhibit 6 ............. 20 ... 5 hearing session at 7:05, and as always, Michelle will
6  Antero Exhibit 7 ........... 24 ... 6  swear in those who will be testifying this evening.
7  Antero Exhibit 8 ............. 26 7 * o
8  Antero Exhibit9 ........... 8 {Whereupon, the wimesses were duly sworn.)
9  Antero Exhibit 10 .. 9 * R
10  Antero Exhibit 11 ...........48. .72 10 MR. VINCENT: Aliright. You guys ready
11  Antero Exhibit 12 ... 12 11 toproceed?
12  Antero Exhibit 13 ............ wereeeenee 12 12 MR. GRIFFITH: 1can start.
13 State Exhibit 1 ..oocovee. 72 72 13 P
14 14 OPENING STATEMENT
15 15 LEE
16 16 MR. GRIFFITH: My name is Craig Griffith.
17 17  I'm with Steptoe & Johnson here on hehalf of Antero
18 18  Resources. And | think at least two of the
19 19  commnissioners were here in October when we went through
20 20  the same process for tax year 2016. We'lliry tobea
21 21 little hriefer, a little tighter this time, because I
22 22 think the commissioners have heard some of this
23 23 nformation.
24 24 The puzpose of the hearing is to address the
Page 7 Page 8
1 tax department’s methodology in resulting assessed 1 The tax department benefits from the
2 values of Antero's producing natural gas wells. They 2 additional revenue generated hy Antero, but it is
3 have 18 Marcdlus wells taxed for 2017 in Tyler Comty. 3 refising to recognize the significant amount of
4 Antero believes that tbe tax depariment's operating 4  addjtional expense that Antero incurs to increase tho
5§  expense allowance fails to consider all expenses 5 revenues ST
&  necessary to getits gas to the point of sale and that 6 That's all I have,
7  Antero should have been allowed 1o claim a higher amount 7 MR. VINCENT: Okay.
8  of operating expenses for each well than what was 8 Do you guys have any — would you like to let
9 ultimately permitted by the tax department, and by 9  them go or do you have anything --
10 limiting those expenses, the value of those wells is 10 MR, MUDRINICH: Just a brief opening
11  overstated fortax year 2017. The tax department was 11  statement.
12  presented with operating expense information by Amtero| 12 * & %
13  showing what those — what those numbers should have | 13 OPENING STATEMENT
14  been for operating expenses, which the tax department 14 * ok ¥
15  rejected and instead used their 20 percent average or 15 MR. MUDRINICH: 1 assume they will
16  $175,000 cap for each well. 16 testify that we performed these appraisals in acconlange
17 We believe that using the default operating 17  with the legislative rule and the variahles that are
18  expenses affects Antero disproportionately as compared | 18  filed with the Secretary of Siate's office as authorized
12  to most other producers since Antero sells its gas miles 19 by the legislative rule, and they were truly the same asy
20  away from its well sites in order to maximize the 20 any other Marcellus -- I think they were in the
21 revenues for those wells, yet it disallowed the expenses | 21 Marcellus — any other Marcellus horizontal well
22 that are necessary to generate that additional revenue, 22 producer in the state.
23 including gathering and compression expenses, 23 MR. VINCENT: With that, we'll start with
24 transportation expenses, and processing expenses. 24 the evidence.
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IN RE: ALTUS GROUP/ANTERO CORPORATTON - ASSESSMENT APPEAL,_HEARING . 2/1/2017.
Page 1 Page 2
1 INRE: 1 APPEARANCES:
2 2
3 ALTUS GROUP/ANTERO CORPORATION 3 Board of Equalization and Review members:
4  ASSESSMENT APPEAL 4 Eric Vincent, President
5 5 Charles Smith, Vice President
6 6 John F. Stender
7 7
8 8 On behalf of Antero Resources:
3 * ks 9 CRAIG A. GRIFFITH, Esquire
10 HEARING 10 Steptoe & Johnson, PLLC, 707 Virginia Street, East,
11 BEFORE: Tyler County Board of Equalization and Review 11  17th Floor, Charlesion, West Virginia 25301
12 DATE: Wednesday, February 1,2017 1z Telephone: (304) 353-8000
13 TIME: 7:05 p.m. -8:28 p.m. 13 Fax: (304) 353-8180
14 * 4o 14 E-mail: craig.griffith@steptoe-johnson.com
15 15
16 Tyler County Courthonse 16 On behalf of the State of West Virginia,
17 121 Main Street 17 State Tax Department, Property Tax Division:
18 Middlebourne, West Virginia 26149 18 JAN ¢. MITIDRINICH, Esquire
19 15 State of West Virginia, State Tax Department, 124 Sini
20 * R ok 20 Street, Second Floor, Charleston, West Virginia 25301
21 21 Telephone: (304) 558-31940
22 Whereupon, the ghovereferenced matter came 22 Fax: (304) 558-1843
23 onfor hearing and the proceedings were as follows: 23 E-mail: Jan.P.Mudrinich@wv.gov
24 24
Page 3 Page 4
1  APPEARANCES (Cont.): 1 INDEX
2 2 WITNESS PAGE
3 ALSO_ PRESENT: 3 Opening Statement by Mr. Griffith.......... 6
4 Lisa Jac!cson.— Tyler Couniy Assessor's Office 4 Opening Statement by Mr. Mudrinich.... . 8
5 Stephanie Miller - Tyler County Assessor's Offig pening Y n -
& Jessica Tumner - Tyler County Assessor's Office 5 ELIZABETH BURG
7 Elizabeth Burg, Senior Consultant, Altus Group 6 Direct Examination by Mr. Griffith......... 9
8 Phil Yoo, Vice President - Accounting, Chief 7 Cross-Examination by Mr. Mudrinich......... 35
Accounting Officer, Corporate Controller, Anterp g Redirect Examination by Mr. Griffith....... 48
J Resources 9 Recross-Examination by Mr. Mudrinich....... 52
10 Cynthla_ R.. I-.Ioover, Tax & Revenue Manager,-. 10 PHIL YOO
West Virginia State Tax Department ; L. .
11 _ il Direct Examination by Mr, Griffith......... 53
Michelle Forester, Court Reporter 12 Cross-Examination by Mr. Mudrinich. ........ 57
12 13 CYNTHIA HOOVER
Diana Baker, Court Reporter 14 Direct Examination by Mr. Mudrinich........ 58
ij 15 Cross-Examination by Mr, Griffith.......... 62
15 15 Redirect Examination by Mr. Mudrinich...... 70
16 17 Recross-Examination by Mr. Grffith........ 71
17 18
18 19 EXHIBITS
19 20 IDENTIFIED  ADMITTED
2‘1’ 21 Antero Exhibit 1 ............
. 22 Antero Exhibit 2 .............
53 23 Antero Exhibit3 .............
24 24 Antero Exhibit 4 .............
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Antero Resources Corporation
simple Diagram of Natural Gas Sales including Natural Gas Liguid Processing & Fractionation
2015 (rounded)

WYV Gas Revenue

Gathering Line

!

Gathering and

LOE and Workover Compression Processing
WV Operating Costs ~ $ {26,800,000) 5 (168,900,000) $  (44,4D00,000)
WV Avg. Operating
Costs per Well 5 (41,000} 5 (257,000} 5 (68,000)

Antero Mcf point of
sale

921,000,000 5

Anterg NGL point
of sale
S 46,000,000 $

Total
967,000,0

Natural gas transmlssion lina x

NGL pipellneftruck - heavy hydrocarbon

>

N
Transportation Total
5 {117,100,000) $ (357,200,0
3 (178,000) 5 (544,0

Note: All of the amounts are based on the original TY2G17 WV Oif and Gas Return and do not contemplate annualization for new wells, The average operating cost per well is o straight average cost based on

WV Qil and Gas Retumn for Antero.









ATE OF WEST VIRGINTA
Diptirtment of Revenue:
‘State’'Cax Pepartment:

MuaoriWe Mnfknﬁclf

‘?lma Tu nruan[unen

Produiersiof MirGalis ntfétes Hloffontal Wellé-
RE; Marcellus and/or otfier Honzolitul Wellg Opﬂmtmg Expeuﬂf:s Sﬁn*ejf

. cllfrrius:ﬁn,wvzsszs A8
Phne 04383040 FAX 304-858-1843 -




Producérs of Marcellus and other horizontal wells

Please mail, email.or fax.the conmpleted survey tox
Addiess: West Virginia State Tax Depariment
Praperty Tox Division
'Sgéelﬁl Properiies Section
P. O. Bex: 1345
Chiarleston, WV 25328-1345,

Etnsil:
FAX:  304-558-1843

Skould you have any questions, please feel frée:to contact me at any of the above:or at 304-558<
1077, "

Cynihis R Hoover
Tax & Reveniic Manager
Special Propérties: Section.

Property Tax Division
CRH/k
Attachinents (2)

Stuvey Fonm
Instructions:




‘Hogvek, Cindi R |

Frony: Phil Yoo <pyoo@anteroresources.coms

Senti Thursday; May 15, 2014 5.08 PM

Tas Hodver, Cindi R

‘SubJect: West Virginia Oll & Gas Operating Expenses Survey
Attachmaents:: SArcolnting14052515031.pdf; SAccounting14051515030;pdF

M. Hodver,
Pleate find attactied cur respanse to.your Oif & GasOperating Expenses Survey:
Pleass contact me if s!ouf-havéknvqtugsﬂﬁnfs..- Thank you;,

K. Phif Yoo, CPA
Chief Accounting Officer & Corporate Cantroller
Anitero Resoufces

1615 Wynkdop Street

Denver, CO'80202

Work: {303)357-7364

Mobile: (720) 239:3918
wynw.anteroresources,com
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TRANSACTION CONFIRMATION

"This Thansaction: Confirmation (the. “Confirmatian”} i by and betweed Nex{Era Energy
Pawer Marketing, LLC {"NEFM™) and Anlero Resourees Corporation ("Antero”™.
NEPM znd Antero shalk bz referred to individually ae g “Party" and fogether a5 the
wpsriiss?, This Confiruatiomn confims the termsand conditionis of the wansavtion (the
“Trangaction”). ntered inta bietwesn the Perties.on the Trady Date specificd below.. The
térens o fils Trenseetion dre-as follows:

Trside Diate: July 26, 2013
Buyers REPM
Sellexs Antero

Efféstive Dafey Thie dusai om which Buyer riotifiey Sallertnwining,
thiat it Kas tiEnecossary Gas transportation capacity
{the"Téansportstion’) to moveitie Sis. tis
Buger'sintention to-procurealt trensporation atthe
enrliest posaible-timie. Haowever, it is undérstood by
the Partiés that the procupemient of Gas
Trémisportation by Buyeris 4 necessary precondition
to:this Confinmtitn coming infe efféct. Buyeris
activély pirsuing the acquisition of such
“Transportation and Will tise-commorcially
reasonable. efforts 16 secure all such Transportption
within ninsty {50) daysz-of the Trade Date (the
“Transportation Acqisition Date™). The Parties
~understand fhat state ad/or federat regulatory:
approval and othes matters might delay the
acquisition of the Transportaiion.and amreethat the
Transporfation Acquisition Date shall be extenuded.
as reasinebly needed.




Beglnming Date: November1,7013 |

Terniination Date: COctobersi 206 |

Tesins The period of Hime between the Beginning Date and

Cimmodity? ‘}; Natutal Gag

Transactions Types _ Fiim Purchoscand SAE__

Total Dily Quantityr ’.100,—':060 Dﬂ:lﬂay __

Delivery Point{z)z " Dominion Transmissicn, Inc. (“Deminfon™) Meter
EB 360 {elso known #g BTG Noithegst Pipeline:
[TL-360]) located in Doddrides Cotnty, West
Virginia (" Delivery Poiiit 1), All Gas dhiall be
delivered 1o Delivery Poink 1 diiring the Tenn,
ailess Buyerand Seller rituslly apreein writing
by amending this Confirmation t incluile Delivery
Point 2 (a5 described hélow) and theruse of Dellvery:

Paoint is-approved by Daminfon,

f8Y15 | 7 Haii “. i
TN TH . 95[’1'[.53.@]15

T "Thé Prioe stiall be the prive per MMBy quited for
e therelciat tonth in Plas Msida FERC s Gas:

Morket Réport inder the headings*Prices of Spot
Géi Delivered to Fipetines, {Month] 1 {S/MMBta)™
“Daminion Transinission Ine;," “Appalachia,™ and
Index” {the “Tamlbion Sonth Point Index™)



TP

NEXTERA ENERGY FOWER ANTERQ RESQURCES
MARKETING, LLC CORRORATION




ThisTransaction Confirmation(Eanfirmationy is antersd:into the 15™ day of November; 2013 44 3
supplement tothe NAESE executed by South feriey Resources Grovp, 1L¢[Buyer) and Anterg
Resources Appalactilan Corgoration {*Seller” or “Antaro*Y on 10/1/2010, ‘This Goufinmation shzll sarve
as ExhibltA ta the NAESE dntranless specifically vevised hereln, the bermsof the NAESS:shill vernaln {a

Terms

Service:Selfer may nominate gas as dafly priced 6r fitst of thmioith riced gas dnd wilf du so monthly
atiesskSworkdng days befure the start of the manth. Buyerwill nominate fiom these delivery palnts on
@ secund‘clnr 535!5{ ‘ . ¥ P ricingy deks ’ﬁs temnNed

_L!ggggforﬁr - of the month gas, o and for daly priced

:1:3: In the event thak the seflar falls totimslynominats
{  pasasdaliy pﬁced orfirst of thig wmonth priced as set farth abave, i gas for the applicable moath stall
i hedeemm as prlued

Crediﬁ-‘ il ft‘: Snuli\ Jarse? mﬂmﬁeﬁ Parantal Guaram:ee fqud’thersef Rasuurcgs Graup ﬁnm |
Credit with NAESS sfandardsifrequired..

Sauth JersayAesources Group, LEC

Name: Ereg Nuuu

Titfes, . S‘UQ




Ty 'Ankerd: Béscurcest Fione Plikninageuant 52511 Tedfpw pe 9 of 13

TRANSACTION CONPIRVMATION Daker - MaEAS '
| FORIMMEDIATE DELIVERY Teachionfoofimetiondis 305296

“Fris Trancantion Confirration 's Sabiect to the Base Gontiaol petween Seller and Buyer dated

' The terms of this Transaction Corfirmaton:are binding unless msputed lnwrtting withiny & Business Days
of mcei pt un!ess thEtWISI’-! spemf‘" ied i the base contract

':.BL._E?%ER: ,SDum.larsey Rmureescsmup . SELLER Aﬁierp Resbumes-zxppalaemam RE.suur :
%ﬁ?tl;gggartﬁeawav . 1625 1T -Struet
Ll f -4y
o : Sulle 300
Badford, TX 76022 : el

Aty KenBaw st ShermyAmdesson
Phone:  60S-501-6000 | Phbne:

- Price per OTH:
& pricing, detads senoued:

| CofieryPeriod:  Begine 2014 Endi U104

| Contract Type: Flim

cuntractﬁuanhty Sopoty  MNMBIRsOEy

.Delhtery Pdirt:

'Spaéié[(‘.:nnd’rﬁnrs: Delake wfﬂllﬂﬁﬁlﬂshﬂm ronbrmation

1 Thie corifimmation & s omplats miyd binding wyresrtaint btwo s e podisat theLanscolon, ' thesase iy conflels Betwoin the bimss of o peater |,
i bnﬂ,awuﬁnnmdﬂismﬂmﬂm,mnhmsmmmﬂﬂsmtmdmﬂwltakspnwdmm Both paries gndareiand thateommibnany

e Eving made I rekinawupon agresmentic e (onwecion, Alsant witllen aotie ta e confrury wilkin bve (2) buxinesydayy, g
mrmmlhumnduegnmumwmwd thindrangictie. Thie rercistin ambrmeicn vil 56 gl foril pupotents svidences
24 Hrﬂu-;mamlmhhﬂhm

‘BUYER “NikTumer | SELER Sherry Anderson |
Eﬁu‘a: Title:
Date:. | Cate:




AEEIDAVIT

STATE OF FLORIDA,
COUNTY OF PALM BEACH, TO WL

ltichael-Toake ... boing first duly swert, deposes and saps;

f On Angqst 11, 2011; Antero Resources Corporation. (“Antero”y and NexiFta Energy
Power Mirketing, LLC (naw known as NextEra Energy Marketing, LLC and hereirnafter
teforred toras “NEM”)-entered inta 4 Base Contraet for Sale aud Pichiase of Natuzal Gas

tital ges to NEM;

2. Tns conneetion with the, Contrast; Antero and NEM, occasionally enter inte “Tramsaction
Confirmstions,™

3. "The “Transaction Confittnations” inchude intbrmation. pertaining fo the delivery petind,

(the “Contract!”) pusuant to which Antero agrees to sell na

duentity of gas to b delivered, detivery poinit and priciis:

4. The attached “Transaetion Confirmation” dufed Tuly 26, 20183, demonsirates that the
delivery period is November 1, 2013 fhrough, October 31, 2016, the quantity fo be
delivered is: 100,000 Dth/day, and, -that the delivery points are the Dominioh, -
Transraission, Ine. Meter BB 360 (alse known as ETC Mrtheast Pipeline), or the.
Dominien Transtaission, Ine. Meter EB (95 (alsa km:iwn as the Sherwood Processing:
Facility), botly located in. Doddridge Cousty, West Virginie, The priciag details are
redacted, since that infermatiom. is ‘proprietary as between Anterorand NEM,

5. The Contiactdoss viot provide for Free .o:'a:'rgaazd Shipptng Point, and NEM does not take:
ownershipl of or assume résponsibility for the natiral gas prior to ‘the swted delivery
poitds.

6. Pursuant to the Contract snd the attashed “Ttansaction Confirmation,” the EB 360 or BB
095 delivery points arethe points:of sale for the natural gas, and NEM takes vwnersbip of
and' assumes responsibility for the natural gas at-the EB 360 or BB 095 delivery pofnts.

7. The ;ﬁc‘& thist. NEM agtees to pay for the natural -ges reflects the. purchase pricefor &
saleable product, i.e,, Antero has incinred all expetigis thatare nesessary to get thie gas t6

S
i




{He defivery points, including gathering ‘and comprossion,, processing and. trangportation

(as niecessary).
A further the affient sath navght

Nf:x'tF:ra Ennrgy Ma:ke:tmg, LLC
Name .
Tithe

Nextera Ener )
Taken, subscribed and sworn to before mo thig” &i%ldgyﬁ Tamoary;, 2017, My
commission expires: . ey

‘ NotaryPubhc T
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the: Departinent has chosen i feview : penod;, A summary:
) cmlyof thig review is; shown helow if ordar 9:prota;;t the canﬁdanﬂal fr of parhea involved:

. DATA. ;@&QEﬁA@E"’ ME’H!‘AM ‘Wéﬁ*f’?’

_RESOURCE BOURGES' _  ROYALTY: . . ROYALTY. . . RATE
LIMESTONE ' ' 18 Cogsm2z 0 s0200 $0.22
SANDSTONE:- B $037 50.25 50,30
CLAY/SHALE: a4 B2 so.10 . B0
“SANDIGBAVEL. gl $0,35 Q.40 §0.40°
"SALTBRINE: _ , 1 _ YA WA PR L

RESERVE VALUES:

_ . numher*oféialésa,' o HAG

LIMESIGNE” o TR T T 5300000
SANOSTONE: 3 $2,300.00
CLAY/SHALE: 16 $850.00
SANDIGRAVEL: & $4,000.00'

SALT 2 $1:140.00:
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Augustt, 201§

Waesl Virginia Siate Tax Department.
Promem Tag ﬁtimsmni
| Ji

Char[estﬁam \W\FZ5328: 2360

:Diggr M. Amburgey;

The Indépandmit-Qll dnd Gas Aésoniation of Wearirginta:fne. (OGMWY) is hereby fling camments: o
the. tentative ratural resource propsiiy valustion varkables for 2047 Tax Year.

West Virginig Gode §11-3-1(2}, 85 amended, states thit &l propenty, exceptpublie service busiiesses
atsessed p‘ursuanﬂo artlcle six ai ;ms chapter;shalf berassessed annully asof tuly L.at sl:uty permnt of
lisg __me ‘ah £ s3y. gt dhie grima forwhlch ths pranerty walld sa |ritag

'_'as'éér'téine’d s usually sold, and not the price 2 which mlght be rE=hzed f.Hie praperty were soldat a
foireEd: sale.”

TheTax Commissinnertas thusen the use of'ait *income-approsen®™ a5 the mostapprépriate:mathod fir
thies etuiafion of ol and. Ratursl. Q=8 propertes ag set fait in this Tax Comlseioners “Adirinistralivis
Niofice 20°16-02, Stste Tay Commissiansr's Stziamerd Concerning: Primery Rellanca br the ficome
Annraach foValle [GrAbpraisals of Prodicing end Reserve Coal, Froduding O and £583, and Preidifcing
Other Mined Minerals Pursvant (o §§ 110-CSR 714, 144 and 1K-4". Adminishallve Notive 2016-62,
states;. inpart. that, " This neome 2pproach 1o:vakie | gs tasad-upiis the assumpticn that 7 properly |8 worth
{he fufure Incorte, discounted (o nressntavarih; that bwill geoerate fora prospective buyer".

The use of the “Income approach™ terwalustion requites the appraiser to consider realistic aherating:
expensds tadeigrmling net&ash finw a8 thie basis for caloulating "ty end.ectesl valiie®, Tha metfiod of
caliil allng apereting expe: rolf 2bek gas wells 55 sef fart icr e State Tix Depanment's | proposed
valustion variatles for Tax Yesr2097 would resaifin grossly underststed expensas, and furthpr reaniting
ifr appraised valués which Would greally edceed"tiye and dghitikvalis®,

WV CSR §110-148-4. 1 ofthe Légis‘fa‘{iv& Rule-of fite: Btefe: Tax Departm i gerdlng V‘aluathn m
Producmg and Reeewe Qi ard Namtai Gas forAd Valo

0GESE of applying a yie}d
operstiiy expenses) for
,requlre |he deﬂucunn nr aclual ape:rahng expensas fraw thé

rde-zermiue the @y
grosg recelps,

The: Tax.Gommissioner. iri the last 19 years. hes sonductad subisys: fegarding aperafind expenses of alk
wells: in 2007, 2000, 2013, and 2044 [n additian. 1. 2043, 3 survey: specifically for Marcellis walls was.
conducted.and in 2074 = survey: for Margeius wells ang: harlzontal weélls sther han, Marceits was
cenduetad

Ahotgh wmya ﬁdve bsen “usad saveral ﬁrnes over. the lagt 10 ye&ra. the %tﬁ‘e“rax E)eparfm!!ni

S




30%.of gross revenues, witly @ gap.of $5,000and for oif wella at 38% with a-cap of $8,750. Imthe: [ast 10
yerars natiraloay and ol prcesiave baen extramel vatatile, Thal volatity resilledt o the:dramalic
cheriges fn allowable-expensesurder the-ctirent vatuation meeedures: Those allowabid expenses ate
nétraflactive of Etiial ofisrdting Bxpenses

B way-af damrintration, fha following 1§ A table of poblisked iHdet pnbes forApnatachian jas daliversd
.- o thia- bwice primary phpslines in West Virginia, Coiumbia Gas Transnssio. o TTAnGIESSior,
k- shewing: avcrdgd afintial by fiices and ihe alidwatile ékpirisd par mef & diited-Jai UIENY tha
State Tax Departments proposed expanse sowanse: '

Celimbis Demfien =

Year ImdepsiMet  Bep @ 30% IhdeciMef B @ 30%.

200% §7.1243 $: 1,373 $7.2200 $2.5660
7008 %9.3858 $9,529% $2.8588
Zos  sALTER $4:2692 12608,
ploale} 44 EZay $} 353& i 5867 $1.3760
200f AT §r24I0 $41983  E.2505
s b0 $2.7933 §0;8380  -$2:7850 SB35

2013 310958  SL4E67 08660
2014 $L3095 37363 08218
3015 407860 30.8842 $0.2653

{*Mota:  The Cominlow Index prices for 2013, 2014.and 2015 reflect deductions for "Gatewsy: Firn,
whigl ot produeers, delivering to Duiibich aie obfigatd B:pay.}

In yéars: of peak brices (2007; 2008) ekcessivé-expenses Were oot a factor, dus to the S5.000 axpenss;
cap. However, <5 prises heve craterad, the A0% methodatogy:does: ndk reflect sctual aperating expense.
Whisssvdrdxpensoy drg Widersteied. apprmséri =g assessed values A tverstated, rasufiing g ity Uizl

progedy lax easassments,

To further damonsicats thatthe:30%. expensed meihodology fs nobeppramisis; sippoge 2 praducar hiag
swo-vaty similarwels that dachyproduce 10 rigiiday, with ond-welt delivering gas to Coluribid zid e
oifierwall delivering:gas o Dominion, subjact to Gateway rangpattalion expenses. Using:the proposed
mistfiodalogy, sloweble expenses would be déwsrminad asJalows

Colwnbla Bominioy
Mefiay 10 10
Dayelfesi 3685 366
Al MeF 50 3850
Gas Prica: - 2005 £2.5533 .g0.8842
Tetal Ravenues &9 J19.67 322721

30% ExpEiices: ,S‘-Z(Z;Bﬁﬁﬂ $s8RIG

fiis siengly inipossivle 1o oherateaniy oil nid-gaswell in West Virgnig, For-$068 pii yesr{oF $80per
‘month). [Ewould Be extréimely diffictll to:operate 3 weil for§2,796.80 par yedr (3233 per-month) unjess
the well pitduced no uidand requlrad vary mimmal reainténance, Theseegnsnses donot reflettreal
‘epsts; end taiorE cannotbe {iwed ta devomine"truerand actual vale”™ as cequired under Wesl Virginie
Code §11-3-1{a). The prupased miethodalogy iy Tawed, and will resultin ingonsistent and hgoreot,
caicn,lw?roﬁs of e ‘Peirses, And inscoirate appirﬂ&-wd valuegs,

Costs o operalors for syoh things A8 Wages, hexlth frsurance expenses gagolime:for trucks, ete., have
d rcmctlcalty Ihgraasad since J007, Howsyver, i 2007200, 2008 a welk making 16 mefiday would have




-generafed i excaag:n
‘cdpped at 6,000
expemse.% for that.
Colytrible systam;and 3¢
charges. This s notrealistic.

Vhe approprists mgshznism o provide for am,ursla.deduchans Df well qperatlng eXpanses is 1 allow the
submizgion olsstysl opgrating enpenses nig i

mecharisa {2r average based on survey rasu{tsl { at the Tax Depaﬁmentfcauld usa fo ealnmate fand
when g producsr does pat grovida atlpaf apamti’ng expensasii a sulbatite fartmal to be isad 16 & ylald
tapitalization model

Tha State TaxDepariment Has.issued Admilisikative Notio
gas operating-axpsnses.in 2014, 2045, and 2015, Th 2014
axpensys exossded thy etated maximims, then ihig Tax:
‘decumgentstionon wells:far tha previoys three yesgs prov
beiore August 124 Thy 2018 Administrativa Notlce rep
years of aclust opersting eXpenses. However, the 2
JESGAVIN s baen inforrmbd that e Tax Dﬂpt“ime
subrfisd: due o 156k of perstnngl ¢ hava that dcge
refums Intg the: State Tax Dep:rtmant’sf evaluaﬂrﬁn g

mure, dats ltem {iikety.2 four—dlgnt Tntggery,
gitt of the-enlis data entry aperalion,

IO AYES beﬂa\ras thiest thea Tav Daperhram [ mqulrad by« Rule.4.% torderuct settral upersﬂng BxpEnses I
accurats varmé"la data Is’( prowdéd bg t" 'e absance fﬁfs 't;‘h; ] fj.- : Jfes :

exp&nSeé recoqm?mg thai maay reg!ﬁmale nparatmg ctasts ate oot jn anyw‘ay*re{aied tor gmss revenues,.
To ensure:the miokt acouraie appralsal possible, |OGAWV requests the Tax Commissioner iy only use
actuzl expanses whgnsves nossiblé and 1o ahly lise estimaled oparatmg -Brpanseswher dctuals ate nokt
time lr submitted:,

IOSANN gathersd some samples of wellrevenue and gperatlig experiges aridil shiowed:that tHa ity
solatisn:for ndn-conventional wells js td be abi 16 submit gefsl aperating tosts forfair Dropery tax
valuation. The curisnf forrmuta at 20% atrevenne Jimlted to:3 150,080 per yeat-for operafing costs does
Tiot it feirany nod-conventidnal Gl

Based B the siifipls wells IOGAWNY finds the fallowirg. récomirendiiibns 1o be approprates
s Non-cenventiunal wells be allowed to submit actual aperatingcosks %t proper valuation: iry g
vages,
& Gamxerﬁnnahrfalls witti flush prodoction- e ellowed to: sulimit actnal operaling costs botthak
\Would tigveto be done for 2t fush prédiction wells subihlited [ thatyesr;

« Clher convenfional wells will he part.afthe normal valuafibn lormutz with operating: costs ai:30%.
and & maximurm ol $5,008 for hatural gae bt be allowsd & minfue in-thet farnala of $2, 5DQ par
vear operaditg costs .

«  The rinimuinvilie for propery % pUrpossy Taira vell will bie $500 which 5 tha e Bssassed
tor homn tse walls:,



¢ Eonventional Gitweils be alibwed & midimun of 57,500 per year opersling costs and alse: bis able
to sutimit sctuet pperating dogts for fjsh productiah years.

Thie St Tax Depariment needs torecoghize thal during these tmes of-hisgkorle: 6w haturabgas
commpdlty arices (e lowast [n'histary, when adjusted for inflalfoei], meny wells:fn the: State will bis
aperating at= Ioss.untl pdoes recover, Considering fepanl markat copditions; i sould be drgued that sueh:
walls @ra:z |izklity, ot 'an Insame producing skt and have mo "o and zotoat value”. Wherever it e,
b shown thalsctual allowabie expénses exeesd produgtion revenuis net o ryalties, JBGAWY stidgests:
that EUch-welle shoul b valited atitfie Midlinum Workdng IterestAppraisel Rate of $500 (g stated
he 2047 valustion varichles].

JOGAWY sppresiates the opportunity to fle comments on Lhis important Atetie atd looks forard fo the
response.

Respectilly,
I0GA OF WEST VIRGINIA

: Meimbie
Fingnte and Taxalion Commities

Diohald B; Negwr,
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SPIMAN THOMAS & BATTLE,
ATTERNEES AT LAW

# L;iif" W Steges
FOH3AN 1697
el dste.agcr[“jbmlmnhktw i

Tulyagaeng. - <o

VigHand Delivery:

W esL Vlrgmia; btutc: T&.‘{ Dépaimetit

Lharlc mm}ﬁ!? 25‘501
Res Fanetive Naturad Basorves Property Pafoation Vavinbles for 2007 Tax Year

s ﬁir@it&%-ﬂiﬂhuigayff

; 'e m ﬁrtnaliy c:wry ctnmt'jr v West Vlrglma‘ S mhe;ska
hamsmdx_t vaE peapie acms thies statc: huvm puyJr f& f@(ahnfy hund:c:ds ' *

it : :gas. \WIIS» ha’v& mom- thtur l-ﬁ GGO‘ _rﬂ'ﬁ :‘.gz-f plpﬂlir;‘a:
o] ;.ﬂud mmd& gl dnd ot eas o Frighily- 300,000 West Virsinia omes -

<CT£‘¢S¢L‘@SSJ ug_
- bjn Blngsieds

mibhangsﬂd w;t :
enisgorits; sinte bafcm tzx yea; 201 ‘
nabyeal: gag .h'l.':r dusreased F6%: dicitiy ﬂ:taﬁ A fitmie o

207% whest the Marcellos grovp wisadded to ey ZGIS--mxtyf:ar variables. T

SplmanCémer  3004canawha doglevirdEagt  fou Ofddond Y Charlestoriwos Vit 15330278
wassplimaniowaore 3043403800 JR43AEIR07 fax
WastVirsinia. - Nowts Crsling; PepneyiiEnia: Vitgiioi

R LA UL N WY




3 SPIMAN THOMAS 8 BATTLE:.

A1 e es kL la\&

Wizst Virginig State: Tax Departmmgnt

Praperty T Diision

Aberition Teif Ainburpey, Divector, Propetty Tax Division
July 29, 2016

Pape 2

While revenus has been, dechining for the indastiy’s producens; ogefating expenses bave
nol: By caleulatiog, as slowanue Tor opetating expenye uging the: same warlables a5 whern gy
waaat 3 Tipher mte pet MEF, the State is sigrd fcantly undcﬁsmting actital oporating exfiensss ior‘
the wrorkeing Tnterest portion of thetat cilenlation;

¥ alse. appears the State’s: maximam operpting expensg: ailowance fails to acknowledge
all expenses notded to. ot natural Zas (o & saluble state. Allowable cxpenses. should net.only
tacudle lease oporating expenses; butalse gathering, commpzssion, proeessing, and fransportation
oharres. The proceasheg charpes-are eﬂmmﬁg prevatent for the Marcellus well:sf where wet. gls
needs ta be rmcess’ed Pefore it can be.sold for disteibation, and wre incored, oo average, at 17%
of tevemie. Compression cun be Upwads o 30% of fevenis, depending én. whother & cotapiiny
i3 vertically rtegrated or oftizrwise owys its own sysfem.

The deta collected from WYONGA members refatped to opersting expense as A
peréchitaps of svenne, and averagd éspendituie per woll has been diigragited befow for yoir
wonatderations

el Type ”"T'Sfme Wnrkmg Titeront 7 Average WYONGA
- Expenss Allowance '_‘ sztlcl'pant Operiting |

1 I Ezpenseﬁs %.of Revenue |-
‘ Maa‘ccllusti‘tca, Hor izontal Wulis LL20s L 38%. 5
| Fypical Produsing: Wclls R 30% T CUALY

Wl Typé" TETTTTYT Allowed Expense [ WVONGA Average of
Vo L N R 4 AaénﬁiExlnw
Marcellus/Uten, Hn_?i'z_ontql Wcl_ls N ) Si1so000 ] 3720000

T the Stalc™s coleularivn, 1he expense allowsnce yud the maxinum work fogether to
determine the appropriate opersting eipense: allowaice 1a use in the discounted cash flow
caleutation. nless. the Siate addresyes both of ihese varinbles; the values assigned 1o the gay
wells farthe 201 7 tax yearwill be grossly averstated.

Additionaily, WVONGA tequesfs it the State revise the operating expenss caleniation
far wells where both gil and pgas are produced. Whes weils resch the maximum operating
uxperise affowances for oil and gas it State dppliss @ waighted avéryge dpproach (o 1he
masEmim operEling expense allovanee.




24 SPILINAN THOMAS & BATTLE

EJTOARTYE &5 3 aWw

Woest Virghiva Stare Tax Deparbismt

Properiy Tux Division

Atrention Jeff Amburgay, Divactor,. Praperfy Tax Division
Taly 29, 2015

Page &

A sees I they examp! ;prcmz;iud below, = well thut produces oil and gas afafevel lhat
tedrhed the maxiniund alléwinces is detuplly aﬂ‘bﬁed i Jesser opérating expense sllowoiice thitit
u el that just produces gis at Mz game level, We suggest (hat, instead of 4 weighted avernge
maximam, the State use a combined muitivm i thete cascs,

Example:
Gag Wi | A!lowaneg: Prrmﬁ e | Stnte QPE}%
b Wevenue ‘ Maxmmmq Win ;

"Gas £ 01 Wen

&s the shisve: industry date indicates,. the tuximury sllowaiioes ¥s. a peresntugs of
working intérest reventie And fixed doHar Gaps balap employed by the State in ity valustfony is
inappropefaty 8 neither adequaiely reflects-actual expenses being inguried by the fndustry 1o gt
praduced pes ¥ ity poink of salé:  Accordingly, we bclieve thit Both should b climinated for

purposes of property tax valuation,

WVU\T(}% recemu/es et umier A'rtjc[c X é,‘sI ai* ﬂ‘gﬁ Ganstltutxam all pl:ﬁpﬁrtyf not.

pforcrty taxticn po_.-mfes and, fawﬁ[as that. dlscrfminalc dgahtst,,_.or in Hve
gas real and werzonal property.,

WYONGA is disappointed. that the-expense percentages and ceps- included in the 2017
tentative vartable for vil and natural gas conlinye 1 be low when gompared with actual oxpenscs:
fngtred: by well oporators. WVONGA. realizes that the expense percentdgés and caps &
determimed by the State Tax Departrivent from sueveys of well opgnitors: conducfed every five
years dnd fronr sthier suirces not kugw to WVONGA

Tlie: st sapvey wis made n 2014, and the next sutvey 1§ soheduted to b made in 2079
This suggests that the survey made pips o the 2014 survey was made in 2009, The otched



I8 sPILvAR THOMAS & BATTLE: .

AXTURNTYYS AL E&W

West Virgitia State Tax Depertment

Property Tt Divisin

Adterition Joit Aniburgey, Ditevtor, Priperty Tax Division
Juiy 289, 2015 ' '

Paga4

spreadshent shows (it the cxpense puentages: and caps on expenses Binve;, except inthe saseof
lorizontal, wells, Temainied the: same’ sings (ax year 2009, Baginning, with tax year 2014,
Mareellug did tica: horizontal wells: flavé been trdated: differently- thar vepieally drillad wells.
However, even these numbexs are gurenlistically tow

WYONGA and e members hefleve: that (te: allownble: expensey and the oaps on
expirises se Sotth in {he tomative 2017 natur] tessuree varfibles Fue oil dnd natarel gas
propertics are unreatisticglty low snd, unless uppropriately adjusted, will resuit in il and gas
wells beini over valued. for 2017 ad, valorers praperty kxation. i siolaion of the “Biyutl @id
Uniform® fayation clanse in. Avtiole X, § 1 of the Consfitution,

We uppreciate The opperiunity 4 comment. an il tentative varigbles. This tesponse is
itended to wusk with the State fowasd 6 migre reasonsble mass appraisal of gy produsiig
propéerfies for properiy I purgeses, but shiauld.ntt deny Taxpayers. from being atforded in
opportunity o Huther work with the Slaly based n their idividial facts and cirenmistanges, Wes
rospiectfully bequiast the tight ta scasanably supplepient the respause. with allier information thit
may be of beaofit to the Depariment and would be happy todisousy the: issues with you af yous
converience Please do st hesltaes v contact me if you have dny questions about these
commiends or wist te diseyss thent

Respoctfilly submitted,
Spimar Thomay gud Babtle, PLLC

Tale W. Sebger
igmaset for WVONGA

DWS/lir
Enéclosime

cor Kevin Biis, Chairman of WYONGA's Bo ard of THrectar

674094 (190871}
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Today in Energy

January 182097 o |

Natural gas prices in 2016 were the lowest itrnearly 20 years
Monithily and annuatayerage natural gas spot price at Henry Hub {1997-2016) N
dollars. per mnll:cun Biitish therrﬂal uE el

W REeEe ML s rmme bl e

|
&
4
Z

F » = i T e e
1828 QDBEI ZUEIE 20[14 2066 2008 piyice 2(]12 2[]14 20186
Souree: 4.8, Energy Informatian. Administration, baged o Natural Sas: Jntell[g*errce .

a0 latura] gas spot prices. in2016. a\.raraged $2.49 per milion British thermal units (MMBtu) at the naﬁanal benchmark Hanry Hub the
" 'iowest annual average prica since 1999, The mornthly average prica fellbelaw 52, G0MMBT frarm February throngh May, but later
increased, ending the-yesr atian average of $3.58/MMBt in: December: Warmertharenormal iemperatures farmost ol the yearznd
shanging natural gas:demand were the majrdrivers-of natural gas priges in Z018.

s 3,

Monthly average natural gas spot prices af key trading hubs, 2016
dc]]ars. per mrlhon Bn‘hsh ihermal unlts

Algonguin Citygate
‘Transm Zuns 6 N“(

o m b Nt o 5, 4 S o s 2., i 8 e g SUCE] Cl gat&
Henry Hish:

T T T P
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Source: U.S. Enfefgy Informatmn Admitristration, based: on Natural Gas lnfel[igenCe y
Natural gas pnc.es InW.S, reglonal markeis were velafils 16 1n 1 the ﬁrstquarter of the yvear, much Wanner—than-norma] wm‘ter
mperﬂimes andlarge amounts of natural-gas ity storage caused prices to decroase, Prices began tn graﬁuailwncrease i bate sprina,
R ihersasad hatiral gas damdnd from milfple Settérs-and decreaslng riaturd} gas producion, b i ok ‘ttha arid of
the:year wiih the onset of cold femperatures.ir mid-December., : ‘
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AHSENTT Nateralges prices in 2016vwere the fowsstin neatly 20 years - Today ih Endrg = 1158, Bheérdy, infotthalion Adimistration (EIAY
In the Northeast, whers nalural gas pipeline capagily is-often canstained, cald weather can.causs manthly average-prices:at hubssueh:
as Algonguin: Gitygate (naar Boston) and Trarsto Zone 6 NY (Naw-York) ta spike. Alttr augh thisthappened in 2016, new pipeline:
capagity and nereased natural gas production in the #ppalachian: Basim, glong with warmer-than-usual wintarweather, cantiihuiee o
- ~ice: spikes that were considerably lawer thenin previous years.

Bécalise of warm weather, afirak gas consufuptien i the. msldental aid commerdil sectots in 2016 dacliped 7% and:4%; frespectively;
fram the pievious year. Warmer winter temparafirés also limited natural gas sforage withdrawals. As arestilt, naturat gas storage
Inventories weresat or near racerd leveis throughoutmost ofhe year and reactred a record: 4,047 biflian cublc feet (Buf]for the week
ending November 1.

Despitethe overall decrease in:residential and.commercial demand in 2018, late-year increases in frese sectors and increased demand
from olferseurces confributed to increasing fatural- gas poces later in the year. Iy 2018, naturaf gas surpassed coal astheprimaryfuel
used for power.generation in the United States, supplylng an estimated 34% of the nation's sleciHdiy; compared with- 30% far coal..
Elactic powergenetation {2016 used an average of 27.6 billion eubic fest par day {Biefid), excaading the: wrevious: high: of 26.3 Befld Tn
2a15.

U.8. metimports and exports of natural gas in 216 e

‘bllrnn cubn: feai: par day! Ry
‘9’: - : . o
g -
T ¢
& %
E
3 f —— T R B}ﬁpqﬁs-__ )
1 . o - i .
i

Jan Feb Mar P;pr May Jun Jubf Aug Sep Oef Nov Der

Source: U8, Energy tnfarmation Administration, based on Point Logic Epergy

ln November 2018, the United States becama & net axparter of nafural gas om a manthly basis forthe ﬁrsthme since 1957, based an dala.
from PainfLogie. This was supporied-by infrasiructire fim provements=—Inatuding natural gas pipeiines and faclitige for llquefying nafural
gas forexport—that etabiled suppl iers tomeetinareasing demand fronr fareigh markats,

S, pipsline exports o Mexiea satinued to grow throughout' 2016, makipg ap 87% atall 1.5, iatural gas-exports. i May 2016, the
Sahine Pass liquefactian terminal began i commirciil apsrations iy ha Buif Caast to exportfiquefia d iglural gas: (LNG): The expidnslan
of the Panama Canat h-July 2016 lrther aided expart abiliy by reduging fime dnd transportatior: costs 10 key maddets i Asfa and the
‘West coast.af:Salth-Ameriea,

Desplte:grewing demand in fhe alectie power Sectdy-and export markets, low demarid for space haating and jow prices resufted in lawsr

natural gas produetion in 2016, Based on prafiminary daia, El& ssfimates nafural gas marksted pradyction fa average 77.5 Bofd In 2016,
1.3 Bofld fess tham in 2015 and-the first annuai deciine since 2005, The numberof active natufal gasdill rig$ canfinued a wiali-yes!
degline, reaching 132 by the end of 2016, down: 19% from.the year-ago tount. Hawever, preduction has nat fallen as sharply asthe
number of active rigs, as producers havercontinued fa make galns in drilling eficiency.

Prineipal contributers: Kristen Teal, Jasen Upchureh

http;”,www.e‘ra.gputbdayinenéngyldétaif.pnp?m:zgm b7
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IN THE MATTER OF THE: ASSESSED VALYIE OF CERTAIN:OIL AND NATURAL GAS
PRODUCING PROPERTIES LOCATED IN TYLERCOUNTY, WEST VIRGINIA FOR, THE 2017
TAX YEAR

And Tn Re:

TYLER COUNTY TAX ASSESSOR,

ANTERG RESOURCES CORPORATION, TAXPAYER,

Expert Report of James Harden
January 31, 2017




Expery Report of Jamas Hardew
Januwy 3]} 201 7.

L PN

1. 1have been retained hy Alvs Group: US Tnc. {“Altus?) to assist in assessing the fair market value of
cerfain producing -oil and haturs} gas properfles of Aniero Resowrces Corporation (*Atere” ur the
“Taxpayer”) in connection with the Taxpayer’s appeal of the tax commissiener ol the Wist Virginia
Staie Tk Depariment, Property Tag Division 2017 assessed valie of natural resotures properties.

2. ‘The opinions expressed fn ihis matter are my ewn, and my compensatiot is nat contingent npon the.
conterit of tity festimony ortite guicomis of this ratfer, THis refiort reffests my opinions as of the date
ofthis report' and.documents receive to date. Should additiona information be provi'def:l‘- Ireserve the

otherwise noted.

3, Al capitalized terms mioh definéd herein shall liavo the meaning aseribed in. Title 110 Legislative Rule
Series 17 Valuatton of Producing and Reserve Ol and Natural. Gas for Ad Valorer Property Tax
Puiposes.

Professional Biography and Qualifications

" 4, YamwPrincipal and the National Valuation Leader for Hlein& Assoeites, LLR, 4 Certified Professional
Geologist and hold e American Soelety of Appraisers’ Acéredithd Sehior Appraiser FASA”Y
sertifieation in Oil dnd (s Valuation. 1have beer involved inail aspeots of the oil and pas buginess
since 1986, including working on drilling:tigs, owning an oil and gas production company; working for-
Texace Ing,, and was Global Ol & Gas Valuation Leader: for Emsf & Young, I have performed
hundreds of vaiuations in the oil and gas industry for4 wide vatfety. of putpnses ranging frém finameial
veportirig, assorted tix rmatters, mergers angd aequisitions, and expert testizony.

5. All work by myselfiand my staff was performed vn an houely basis. My curriculum vitae-with expert
festiniony experience. js atfackied as Extiibit A.

Highly Confidestial
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Antero Resources *

Company Qverview

6.

Antero Resources Corporation: ("Antero” or the: “Taxpayer™), .an ‘independent. oik and natural gas
sompaty, goquires, explores, dnd develops natural pas, vafural gas liquids, and ol propierties i the
United States.. As of December 31,2015, the company had 569,000 net acres of eil and gas propertics
located inifhie AppalachtanBasitn in West Virginia, Olifo, and Pehnsyfvania. The company was formerTy
known as: Antera Resources. Appalachian Cosporation and changed its name to Antero. Resources
Corporatiod i June 2013. Arifere Resotirces Cotporation vk founded in 2002 and is keadquafered in
Denver, Colorade. Antero Resources Corporation is:a subsidiary of’Antero Resources Tnvestment LEC.

Tyler County Oil and Natural Gas Properties

7.

Subject to this assessment, the: Taxpayer holds approximately 18 horizontal wells with an. average.
wolking iriteeest of approxitiately’ 83%., Production fro e 18 wells bepant as early back a3 Qctober
of 2012 fo:as recent as November of 2015. The wells are gas welghted (approximately 77%. gas) and:

the Industey section of this.report.

The State Tax Commissigner’s Office’

Powers and Duties of the Stareof West Virginia’s Tax Commissivriers Office

&

Before T disouss the valuation methodology employed by the State, it i impoiant to diseuss. the:
goyerning body which establishes the: Office of'the Tax Commissioner and lays out the appointment,
powers, and duties of the: §tate tax commissioner¢*Tax Conirissiones™) with fespedty to imipléftenting;
moniforing; and enforcing the pelicy and procedures for a3sessingand collgcting real and: personal
property tax.

W.Va. Code §11-1 (the “Code) establishes the Office of the Tax Commiissionerand defines the powers
and duties of the individuals appointed.as the: West Virginia Tax Commissioner (**Uax Commissioner”).
I particitlar, Article 11 of the Code states, “It shall be the duty of the tax commissiongr to see that fhe
laws concerning the assessiment and. collection of alf faxes and levies, whether of the stafeor of any
county, district-of inunicipal corporation thereof; are faithfully enforced. The Cade further satablishss

1 Infrimiition refetenced herein was obtuined from S&P CapitallQ:
TVoformation and, i some. cdses, difect cxeerpts.in this section were obtaiticd fram bty legissinte v s wif.,

Higitly Confidaritial
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Expert Report of Jamnes Harden
. Jonuory 31, 2017

and personalf pr_opeﬂy; Speciﬁcally, W.Wa, Code :§j§l 1-1E-10 tb:){l) states,_ "[’;Ijhe: giate tax
commissioner shall value all indusizial hroperty in the state at its faif markst value within three yeats
ofthie approval date of the: filan for indusirial properfy requited . . . The commissioner shalt thereafter
maintain dccurate vakugs for all such property, The tax commissioner stiall forward each idtstrial
property appraisal to the-county assessor of the county i whieh that propetty is located and the assessor
shalf muftiply each such appraisal by sixty percent.and inctuds: the resulting assessed value inthe land
book or-the personal property book, as. apptopriate for each tax year. The commissioner shall supply
support data that the.assessor might need to gvaloate the appraisal.

Valuation Methaodology Uséd by Hie State Tux Comrnissioner

Defined Texitis

10, The fellowing:section ontlines the methaidology used by the Stats e Cotrimissionenie. assess the Fair
Market Value of produciei ol and pas properiies, lcluded below ate key terms and definitions for
certain terms psed by the State. The following defined terms are: Iisted n alphabetical erder, Fora
ore omprehensive list of defined terms used by the Sfate; please refer to Title 110 Legislative Rule,
Series T

% " Average Indistry Operating Expensey? - The Tax.Commissioner shall evety five fears,
determine the Averags Annual Tndustry Opemting Expenses per well. The Average Anwual
Indusiry Opetating Hrpenses shalk e deducted from. working interest gross tecelpts fodevelop
an income; stream for application of & yicld capitalization prosedure.

W “Ayerage Industcy Production Decling Rates” - The: Tax Comimissioner shall every five
yenrs: derive and report the average industry production: decline rates by reviewing well
production: records of various State upenecies along with difaprovided by comparies and
individuzls.

»  Chapitalization Rate" meats. & rate used fo convert an estitnats of incotae to an, estimate of
market value: A single stalewide capitalization rate foroil arid natural gas shall be determined
anrually by the Tax Commisstoner through the ‘use of generally accepted mothods, The rate
shall be based on the assumption of a declining-terminaf, non-inflating income: geries. The
capitalization rtate used to value oil and naturst gas shall be developed through
consideration: of (1) & discount rale determined by the summation techiriqe, end {2) 2

property-tax component.

Highly Confidential
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Jandary 31, 217,

"Dmmmi Cpmpunenf means:d r3te r»cﬂechng -a pravision for retmrning to.an investora sum
of maney equal to the agaregate-of the antigipated peturn-en-investinent over the ecomemis life
of an Tnvestnent, “Thg discount compotient is conipesed.of thiefolfowing, five subcomponents:
(1) saferrate (i) Tisk rate (fii)non-liguidily rate, (iv] wranagement rate, and{v) inflaton wate.
“Flush Preduction’ ieans the production of oil andfor riatural gas from any well on an
ofl andfor paturat gas propetty with an initial production dabs that is twe: calendar years or
less pirior to the July tst assessinent dafe:

MGrosy Reeeipts™ meanstotal incomy reegived froin production.on any well, atthe ficld Hae
pomt of sale, duringa ealendar yearbefors subtaction of any-royalties and/fur cxpenses.
“Ioflxtian Rate™ means Norninal inferest rafes, including thi Ysafe rate (defined below) are
higher than real rates by an -amount representing expevtation of future inflation; hawever, net
annual ticofne from.oil and naturdl gas property iy to be estimated assuming level future
royalties (ne- inflatfor). The capitalization rate shall be a real rate, nut of expectation of
inflation. The inflation: rate shalt be estitiated throuph analysis of the: most recernt: valenday
year's urban consumer price index as detesmined by the ULS. Department of Labor, Bureaw of
Labor Satistios.  The weighited dvisrage {siiin of yoars digity) rats witl eused & the data
of the threesedlendar year perieds:prior to-the:July '] assessment date.

"Management Bate" mentis § ratereflecting 4 setifii 1o an investor for the manageiient  of
similar investment portfolios. The Management Rate repeesents: the cost of managing the:
invesfifiertt, not the cost of managing: the oil and natiral gas property. Beeause the
Menzagement Rate has historically ‘been. one-half of one percent (0.5%) of the value of
investrent: portfoling, for purpeses of determining thik discourt component thé Management:
rate shall be ane-iglf of ong percent (0,5%).

“Natural Gas Prodacing Property" ineans the groperty from which fafifal gas has been.
produced orextragted at any time daringihe calendar year preceding the Tuly1 assessmient date,
Natural gas producing property fnéludes theinterest or inferestsamderlying an area of upto one
hundred twenrty-five acres of surfuce per well for property: with active wells on the parcel.
“Nonlignidity Rate” means a.rate reflecting @ réfum tor an: investor representing the: foss of
interest. on an fnvestment anising frome the fime tequired to szll the iuvestment, The
Nonliquidity Rate" shall be developed.throughan annual survey to detenmine a reasonable
estimate o time ihat oil aad nafural gis properties, when exposed fothemarket for sale, Temain
on: the. miarket. “The {ime. determined in this manner shall he used to identify Unifed States
Cortstant Matirity Treasury Yields with, similar tifne différeiitiale in éxcess of thirteen

Highly Confidentiat
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Expert Report of \James Harden
.. Japuary 31 2017

week United, States Constant Maturity Treasury Yields. Tﬁe,irﬁérés’t differential betwieen these
securities shall be used fo represent the Nonliquidity Rate.  For examtple, if it. iz determined
that il -atid satatal gas property tenraitls o the market for an average of nine months (3%
weeks) before being sold, the nonliguidity rate shall be: derived by taking:the rate .on. one {1}
yeir Utifed States:Gonstant Maturity Treasiry Yields infros the rate on 13-week United States
Congtant Maturity Treasury Yields; The rate nsed will be & weighted average (surn of years
digits) of the data-from:the thres (3) caléridar yeas periods prior to the July 1 asséssiient date
“Non-Producing, or Shut-in: Well” means a well, which dve to the produeer’s: decisions,
markat Teasons andior product perfortanice; wisnon-produgtive diritiy the-arilire most récent
calendar yeas preceding the July Lst assessurent date:

*QOit-andfor Natural Gas, Non-producing Property™ means proprerties that were nof erigaged
inproductisi during the previous assessment yeat period of Juby 1st thvough June 30th, “This
categary includes any acreage that has been shut-inl for the eitifs year.

"0l Produeing Property™ neans property from whiclt oil has heen: produced.or gxtragted af.
any time during the calendar year preeeding the Jaly 1 assessment date, Ofl producing praperty
icludes thie fngerest or: interests imdedyingan area of up to forty 4eres of surface perwell with
onie. ot more active well(s) on. fhe:parssl.

YOperating Expenses” mcang only those ordinary expetises which dre-directly related to the
maintenance and production of nafural gas and/or ofl. These expenses de not include
extraordinaty expenses, depeeciatton, ad valovem taxes, tapital expenditures .o expenditures
relating fo-vehicles-or other tangible personal property not permanently used:in the production
of natural gas-or oil

"Property Tax Component' means a rate reflecting a provision for retorming to an investor a
sumi of mioney equal to property taxes paid over the cconemit life of'an investment. The
Property Tax Component shall be estimated by mulfiplying the assessment rater by the prior
tax yeur's statewidé average for Cldss FIl property,  Atthe presenttifne, ressarch mdivates that
royalty rates on il and natual gas include g corpenent: for property tax, with no addittortal
compensation from the producer.  Asa fésul; thi Property Tax Componest shall beused in
thes capitalization rate; however; if this deseribed ganeral practice changes and propierty taxes
are paid as additional compensation, the use.of-this component shill be deléied. The rate used
will be & weiglited average (sum, of year's digits) of the data from the three tax year periads
priorto the July 1 assessment:date.

Highly Confidential
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Ixpert Report of Jomas Hardor

_Jarmary 31, 2017

"Reciapture Component! means 4 gite reflécting a gwfsm. for ritaring to an investor a
sum of money equal o his or her investment.

"Risk Rate" meany # rate reflecting & refurn. to an investor necessaty to-atiract capital to an
investment-containing, a possible loss of principal:and/or interest. The relative degree of risk.
ofian investient itioil and natiiral gas property is difffcultto determine from published inferest
rates, Interest rates requited on loans for acquisition andfor development of oil and
natural pas preperties shall be calealated by -adding two peseentto the Primie Tnferest Rate.
charged by banks as published it the Beonemie Indicafors: Prepared By The: Council
Of Evatiomic Advisters For The Joint Fconomis Coinimittee for the three (3} caletidar:yedrs
immediately prior te the Julyl assessment date. The loan rate shall be compared io quarterly
interest rates offered on thirteen week United States ConstantMaturity Treasury Yields for the
same fhree calendar years period: The welpghted avetage (sum of year's. digits) difference

betwes the twe, combingd with bards-of-drvestiibnt analysis, shall be used as: 4 basis to
estimate the risk rate.

“Royalty Tnferest” meuns 4iffaetional interest i ofl dndfor natural gas productiony  that. s
not  subject o developrrent costs or operating expenses and extends wndininishied over the
life of the:property. Typicaily, itis retained bythe oil sndiat vagiral gag rights-owner or lessot.
"Safe Rate" means a.rate veflecting a tefurn to-an investor oo an.investmiernt which: kag liftle,
il any, likelihood of lass, of pringipal, or of logs ta anticipated fetitn: o investiment;.

""Settled Produetion' means the production. of oil andfer nature! gas from all wells on %
propetey with af iifttal produétion date that s more thah two caléfidar years prier fo the July
1st asgessment date.

“Sunof the Years digit? means the. weighted dvetage that will be used in the edleylations,
For a 3 year weighted average, the sumi of the year’s:digit method places the firstyearaf S0%,
the second year at33.33% and the'third vear at 16:67%.

a safe tate, 1isk. rate,,mnhgtﬂdmy rate, :and management rate-, ad}usted for mﬂatmm
“Well" nigans any shaft oF Hiole subk, drilled, bored or-dug inte- the-earth or into uriderpround
strata for the gxtraetion of vil orgas.

"Wisrking intéresi™ mieany the ftactional interést in ofl and/or gtiral pas production subject:
to: development and operating expenses und owned by theleassholder andF or operater,

Highfy Confidential



Expert Report of Jewtes Horden
Jansgary 31, 2017

Valuation Methudology Qverview

1L

12,

The value nf Ofl andfor Naturdl Gas Producing Property is-determined through the process of applying
& Vieldl Capitalization Model-to the; Net Receipts (¢Giross Regelpts, less Royaltics paid, less Qperating
Expenses ford Workitig Inferest and a Yield Capitalization Model applied to the grossroyalty payments
for their royalty interest. Where ownership is split through a lease or royalty arangerent, different.
production for fess than 12 months during the first calendat year of production, or during the: first
calendar year of production affer being shut-in during fhe previous calendde year, s $ross Recelpts
and Rayalties are snnuatized prior to.the process of applying 2 ¥ield Capiializatfon Rate.

OF note, and as: discnssed hersfr, iy findings and conglisions contrast sigpificantly from those of the
State. I ¢an be shown.that the deita belween. the coneluded Fair Market Vialue arttved at through my

analysis and the assessed valigealoulated by the: State can be attributed to:(1) differences inthe selection

and apptiontion of ol and natural gas decline curves, (i} differenives.in the application:of actual versus
“ong sive fit all¥ ceiling o bperating expense assumption, and (i) methodology selgction for
caleulating the appropriate rate-used to:discount the expected firfure cash flows ofan tnvestusent witt
this rigk profile:

Findings and Methodelogy

Application of Fair Market Value

13,

14,

Based on my experience, the:most commonly déeepted premise of valué is Fair Market Value (“FMV™Y.
Courtstypically considerthe EMV o what would be the fairly equivalent value of thie property, takitig
into consideratton 41l of the spocific-cireumstatices of each case affecting the value of the asser. The
American Sociely of Appraisers (“ASA ™} defines EMV ast “[ali opintonexpressed frrterms of money,
at which-the property would change hands between a willing: buyer and a willing selter, neither. being
upder sty compulsion ta by or fo-sell and hoth having reasonable knowledge of relevant facts, as of'a,
specifie date, nid

Further, per West Virginia Code § 11-3+1(2) “all property shail be assessed at the prieg for-which the
property would sl if voluntarily offered for saleby the owner thereof, upon the terms as the property,

T hﬂp‘.'[[ww;applaiszmofg][)iscip]ims’Mﬁnhinc?ty—TcdﬂﬁcalSpﬁcia]ﬁé&?nxs-@pmimﬁwsoumm‘Ddﬁiﬂtm‘ SO Valie,
4 1HS Revenus rating 53-600.
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ther value ut‘ whmh:is snghtm be ascmamed, 15 usually sold, and not thesprice whichmight be realized.
if' thepropany werd sold.at & foroed sale.”

Faluation Approaci:

15, In: delerimining the Falr Market Valug of the Taxpayer®s producing oil and patiral pas properties, [
relted on. the Fcome Appreach, more: specifically, the Discounted Cash Flow (“DCR* method, a
widely tised and accepted valuation methiod, Pef thie 20716 Soetety ot Petroteisn Byaluation Biginesrs
Thirty Fifth Amnusl Survey of Parameters wsed in Property Fvaluations, it is reported that 144 out:
of the 177 ket paiticiparits surveyed (76%6), réported using the DCF as theippreferred sitethiod for
evaluation oil and gas properties.

16. ‘Tt 'DCF method of the Tncome Approach focuses on the Ineonte-producing capabilily of the asset ot
business. being assessed. The underlying premise of this approach Ix that the value of an asset or
business can be measured by the present: worth of the nef -¢conomie. benefit (gasly receipts Jess cash
anflaysyto be received .over the fife of the subject asset. Thie steps followed ' applying this -approzach
inclnde estimating the expected cash fluws attributable to the ‘asset ower its life and convertig these
cash flows to-present vatue through “diseouting,* The discoonting processiises a rate of teturn, whick:
accounts for both the time value of money and investment risk facters. Finally, the: presentyalue of the
cash flows over thie 1ife of the asset dre:tutdled o atrive atths Fait Market Valtig of the asset,

Valuation of the Producing Ol & Gas Wells

Overview

11, Diietu this-hiherent riatare of pil anid gas properties, dnd, i particuldr, producing ofl and-gas prapertics,
T utilized the Tncorme Approach, specifically the Discounted Cash Flow (“DCF”) method, in.our Fajr
Market. Valie assessmient of the Taxpayerts oil and gaswells. For reference pukposes, Exfiibit T reflects
the rgsulty ol otr DCF anglyses as of Tuly 1, 2016

Sources of Information

18. We were provided with historic produetion and operating financial data which served:as the fonndation
of the cash flow foreaast for this analysis. The date provided consisted: of gross productio volumes,
revemues, and atl operating :costs incurred by the Taxpayer on a well by well basis for the. 18 moath,
period ending June 30, 2016. Tn addiian; fhe ‘provided data caritained -descriptive informafion,

5 The analysis reflectcd:in Exhibit 1 was-condneted fop the 2017 fax yeor
Highly Confidential
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identifytng each wells nigne ideatifiess, county and district Tocation, date of first production, well )
configuratiety, prﬂdus"mg{ formation,. field name, well depth and lateral length, ete., We relied op the
wnigue well fovet infbemation during otit decling curve aralysiy which was used to. develop-our dealite

curve assumpiions.

Production Decline Curve Analysis

19, I ordet'ta cstimate the futtre produetion of oil and gas voliiiies, eurve parauisters must be developed
that best characterize the decline in production. over time. We collected tbe: production. data, for all
Antery ol anid gas welly drilled in West Virginia \sing Drillinginfo’; @ subscriptibti based and widely
used, daia source. for the oil and gy dustry. We grouped wells by gounty anid. yiormalized the
produciion streanis by fitial prodietion date: W averaged all oritatized production and pletted rate
versas time, then penerated & best fiteurve for the average.curve. Esch curve for the separdte sounties
was agproximated usidg 3 exponeriial eurves for different stages in (he 1ife of an oil and gaswell; yéar
one, year two, and year 3 unti¥the economic limit,

Projected Revenues

30: Tt order fo esfimate feveres i the fitst period of ovr foréoast (2018 tax year), we applied onr Yeaf |
produstion degtine rate to the groys (§/87s) reyentss comespondingta the most segent 12 month period
preceding the July 1¥:assessment date, The wvende festlts of s caleulution served as the basis for
forecasting all future revenues. Ty Year 2 (2019 tax year) of our forecast, rovenue cateulated in Year [
s multiplied by out estimated production decline fagtot for Year 2. For all periods thereafter,
revenues from. the préceding period: were raultiplisd by our caleul ated. 1ong-term: produstion decline:
faotor (“Tarminal Decling Pactor™),

Operating Bxpenses

21, Given the nnigue production befiavior of o particular il and gas formation, coupled with: the-existing
infrasiructure in place tor get production yolumes to: market, ohtaining actual operating expenses: is-
crucial to apcerately assessing the Fair tharket value of a given well., Futiher, ii keeping with the States
definition of Operating Expense’ . . . only those ordinary expenses which are directly related fo the
mafntenance and ‘productioty of natural gas andfot il .. . do not inelude extraprdinary expenses,
depreciation, ad valorem taxes, capital expenditures: or expenditures relating to vehicles -or other

tangible personal property not permanently gisedt in the production of fatiral gas or 0il7; we reviewed

§ Drillinginfo is o subseription based service for-oitand gas produciion date, Ses-wwwidrillinginfo.com
T Per Subsedtion 3.2.0f Title'110 Lz'g_-is}@&ti‘!@?’ﬂuﬂc-, Seties 13 “Faluation of Producing and Reserve. Qif and Natural Gas for Ad:
Volorem Property Fax. Purposes”
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histazie Opérating: Bxpense data of publicly traded upstream oil and gas sompanies with producing
assets located it ornear the same: West Virginfa counties a5 that of the Taxpayer in order to identify
detail behind the Operuting Experse assumiptions we relied upon, please refer to the section
“Comparison of iie Stafe’s Methodolazy* provided. in later sections of this repor,

Discount Rate:

27. In estimating the appropriate discouni:rate for dissounting fhe expected cash flows of an fnvestment of
this risk profile, we relied caleulated the per-tax: weighted average cost oF capital (“WikECH), The
on:financial data of pubilicty traded guidelitie:company financial dats when developing our assumptiens;
to-be used in our discount rate analysis. I developing the-cost glequity, we relied on the Capifal Asset:
Pricing Modek (“CAPM”), wilich atfempts fo measure: the systemic risks based on the Company’s.
relationship with: the marke (i.: typically against thie SEP 500 Index), Tn pry expetience, CAPM i
the most widely used method of estimating a discount rate when valuing a business enferprise ot asset.
Thie: diseount fate I utilized was 20%:. Exhibjt 4 reflects our diseount rate analysizas of July 1, 2016,
The following:section: diseusses our selection of publicly traded guide)inecompanies.

Guideling Comparable: Cotnpany Sclection
23, Selecting: compaties that are somparable o Deblors i critival in determiniog an indication of valis,
One of the-initial sereening criteria‘dncluded: all publically traded United States: oil and gus exploration
and produiction.compatites operalingofl and gas reservesin Wesk Virginia. That selection criteria led
‘us to' choosing the following companies 2s comparabie fo Debtors:
= Antefo Resouices Cotporation (NYSEAR):
*  Chesapeake Energy @otporation (NYSE:CHKY
»  CONSOL Energy:lae. (NYSE:CN
= Cabof Ol & €as Corporation (NYSE:COG)
*  Cartizo Ol & Gas Ine., (NasdagGS:CRZO)
» Eclipsg Resources Corparation (NYSE;ECR)
#  EOT Corporafion (WYSEEQT)
»  Noble Efiergy, Ine (NYSENBL)
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= Range Resources Cotporation (INYSE:REC)
= Stone Energy Corp. (NYSE:SGY)
Econaoniic awd Industry Factors

24, Valuanon arialyses: are typieally aecompanied by a: Fetailed examination of the etrrent.economic and
industry conditions. The inteit is to identify the peneral direction.of the econcmy, survey ilié general
indusiry sentitment regarding fiture outfook, and to- dentify any speeific risks fhat conld impaet the:
fatire valis.of ai) inyestnient: To reduie Any biased opipions, fhe following economit and industry
overview iy generally referenced from publivally aowessible sources that were available ator before the
Valiation Dete:

(General Economie Overview

25, Altlioagh resl gross domestie. prodiict is ‘eported to have increased 4t a:shiggish rate in the first-quarter
of 20116, the available data for the second gparter point-to anoticeable stop-up ity the paece: of growth.
O averaps, consuinerspending sa fit this yiear appears to bie expanding at & modertle pace, supported
by solid income gains and the ongaing,effesis of the increases wealft and the declines i oil priess
of the past tiwo years: Fisosl paliey at all levels of goveriient is nove giodestly boosting gcorioiitic
sotivity after exerting a considerable drag in recengyears. One areaof yonoern, however, isthesofiening
vie Sedtoly FHouk directly dffected by the
plinge inenergy prices, In addition, the weakness ofexporis—following the stgnificant appreciation of

i busiriess figed investirent i receht quactes gven By Hie

fhre: doflar enver the pasttwo yeais and the subdued pate offoreig economie growth-continuesto hold
back overall output growtl.

26, After having raised the target range for the federal funds rate to between, 1/4 ang 2 percent Tast
December, the Committee maintained fhat targe range-over the first half of the year, The Committee's
decisiotis to leave the stanes of pollcy unchanged were Shpported by ity assessments eatlier in the yeua
that global. coonoraic and financial developments posed risks to-the economic outlook and that growth
in eaofomic activity uppeared to: have slawed. 1 June, the Committes fited thig fecent information
indicated fhat the pace of improvement irithe: Jabor market had. sfowed, while growttt in economic
activity appeared to have picked up. n addition, the Committee's policy stanceso farthis yearreflected
its cxpcqtaﬁun'th it inflation would remain low in thie ricat tern, in part due torearlist declines In-energy

prices and in the prices-of non-energy impaits. The Committee stated that its accommodative stance of’
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policy, 1§ intended to support futther iniproverients fn lahor market ﬁ-bndiﬁoﬁs dnd A retuyy to-2 percent

inflation,.

U.5. Upstream Exploration and Produetion fndustry®

27,

2 8.

29,

0

30,

Due to: unforeseen, global market conditions, global otf prices hegan te plunge-in the fall of 2614 and
haye siheereniained at depressed fevals,”

Domestic: production of :0il and gas. has steadily increased in the five yeats f¢.2016, and industry
operators have positioned themselves to continoe perforinitig strongly int the five years 1o-2021 when
prices. rise. Thaugh the induskry remains exposed to: global ommedity prive fluctuations, 1B1SWorid
expects that the industry Will contfioiie to profit ffom: its higlily Tucrafive operations. Nevertheloss,
industry revenue is expected to decline 18.4% in 2016 due to.parsistently low oil and gas prices.
Inethis fivesyearsto 2016, Industry teverus is sxpectad to-decrense at dn apmualized rate-of 7.4% to tofal
$202.5 billion. The indusiry includes several wery large, globalized companies.that engage in all steps

of the pil and gas production proeess, fam exploration to refining; it. iy these comipanips that have

benetited the most frony the emergence of kydrauie: facturing and herizontal drilling, techniques.

Yurthermore, the United States has bseriseeking 1o fessen itsreltince-on foreign scutess of ol and jas,
Tast no*a’b'ly those ir the Middls Ea;s’c 'By reﬂuc’ing'- gxposure to fcirci'gn -po'l’iﬁca‘l evenizand pressure

mget doxm:,stl.ﬁ 'de:m.a_r:_nj;.

The: fisture of oft and gas is expected to incréasingly hinge on mprovemerts to drillipg techriology and

teehniques. As indusity operafors deplete their reserves, it becommes necessary to improve efficiency
and ‘minimize waste. Indnstry operators replenish. their reserves through either acquisitions. of

explotatien, The number of industty operators is expested torinsrease, 45 previausly uieconcmical

resources: have become accessible. Tn the five years 1o 2021, IBISWorld expects industry revenue to
expand atan dnmualized rate of 18.1%:to fotal $466.1 billion, This growdh rate; however, is inflated by
the anticipated decline in 2016, with 201 6 revenue less thanhalf of its 2014 lavel. Improving fechnology
I atitictpated to-assist operators in meeting envitonmetttal conterts and mixinize well efficigncys as
& result, IBISWorld expects industry companies will be able'to contimue operating profitahly and
sitcogssfully Ti the United States.

g s e

¥ Souresy LS Federdl Resem System, ag prepared: ai the Federal Resarve Bank of Philadelphia and based on
information: colfeeted on or before January 4,,2016,
® wwweela.gov,
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Upstrean: Exploration and Production Indostry of West Virginia

31.

32

33.

Thie Marcellus gas play, located in the muntains of Pennsylvania and West Virginia, includes areas

with wet and dry gas. Five sub-plays were identified based onirgh performance variations and depths
in the formation. This includes: Tiguids Rich, Soufliwest Core, Periphery, Super Core;, and Notthoast

CO]‘.B‘..

Dritling withiy all sub-plays hes laveled off in the past-three years Production began in 2007 and has
rarnped up quickly to niearly 16 Bef/day; making it by fai the largestgos play in Nopth America. As 2
resultof thisrtm-up in production, the Marcellus serves an over supplied gas markst which preeipitated
drops i gas pribe and incredsed fitessire 1o redice the mumbier of wells being drilled inthe-play.
Much. of the vélue derived from the Marcellys:is from NG sales, mainty ffom the Liquids- Rich gas:
ares whete currént drilfifig is most aefive, NGLs are proocsssed:laeally and are either shipped to the Gulf
Coast or ate magketed locally, Laek of processing: and rausportation Jifeastrocture is being overcorne:
liy new and projected eapacity: Production is-ekpected to-continue b6 prow thete sighificantly and thus
more infiastiociare will be needad, The Marclos henedits from being fairly closetof narket. Howeter,.
logistieally infrastructate is still Tacking and fransport fees-ate high. Also, watet-disposal {s extremely.
expenisive, averaging over $5/bbl in seme ardas® Whter disposal fees in other regions in the US
typically range.from a few cents per bbl. to -+~ §1.00 per bbl. of disposed water.

9118, Energy Information Administeation. Trends in U8, Oil and Natural GGas Upstream Costs. March 20165
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34 Marceﬂus gas mﬂastr‘ucture i§ quue substanﬁal,; laut there s a supply ghut'it nearby hybs. Reaching the
(fulf Coast markets is:more vomplicated. However thereds sufficfent capacity tomove production seuths
to fefch. better priees than the Tocal differential affords, Gas marketing 55 hased on 2 serfes of
complicated arrangements thatpotentially-allocate production tomany different nodes and destinations.
Dty pas in the Marcellys rarely requires processinig as ils raw production can meet pipeline
specifications. Fevr vompanies benefit.from vertical infegration. Furthermore;, gathering and processing
is. almest 3, monopoly as most of the capacity is ewned by one comipany. Fees for long hizul transpert
of NGL's are very high since production must be frucked to Mont Belvien. Effne production in this.
play is infected into the: gus: life taxing out the thermal eutitent Hmik fbr pipelines. Trahsportation
differentials are so hight that: recovered ethane nften becomes a net cost. Thers arc alfernatives for
Ethane ini this play 25 Edmonton ean recejve produstion: throiigh 4 specialized Ethane pipeline.

[ Marcellus | Marcelius | Marcellus | Marcellus |,
Unies | Wevdas | WetGas | DryGas °| DryGas .{-
‘ o . 'l High | Low . High | Low 3|
|GasGatherng "~ |'jmeF (060|080 |0

Gas Processing: | §/met  J080 |0
|:Short Transportation Ol " ['$/6b ~ ['nfa ,
| Long Transportation Gas | 5/mef 1140
| Long Transpartation 0l " 5/bbl -~ [11.00 |8,

35. Operating costs are highly variable in the Marcellus. Aceording to HIS, operating costs can
range from $2,06 1o $4.9% per mefe. This wide range is driven by geology, loeation, well
performance and opetator efficiéncy. Overall, this play offers both very high and very low
operating costs rates.

Worcellis  Marcelius: Marcellus  Warcelas
Wel Gas.  Wel:Ges: DrvGas Dry Gas Low:

) High. Low
BLOEFigE  mGPT High w Wil Filgh nDHTeran'llul High #G&A Hign
¢10E bow: » GPT Low- “\aler Low - Diffarent)el Low mGRA Low

I1udes’ Snutee H5 o ) weinms |
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Comparison. with the States Methodology

36

A previously stated, 1 have-toncluded that: the difference between fhe-concluded Fair Market Valug
arrived. at through sy analysis and the Assessed valtre caloulafed by the Siate can be aitribuied fo ()
difforences in the selection and application of oil and natural gas.declive curves, (if} différences in the
application of actual versus capped “ong size 'fits alf* operating expense assumption, and (i)
methodofogy selection for calenlating the appropridte rate: used. to: discount the zxpected future cash
flows: of n.investment with this risk prefife. The following is:a-discussion:of those. differences:

Production Decline Curve Assumption

37,

38

The state of West: Virginia surveys operating companies n order to determine the decline curve
paramiters of various.ofl and gas teservoirs, Thiv apptoch is'too gerierdl o be used i estiniafing the
future production of an ndividual operafors* oif and gas welfs, “This fs because not all oil end gas
reserves:are created equal, Estiruated nitintate récovery (EUR) can, vary greatly between wells thuvare.
in close proximity. Fach operator has different investment eriteria that influences their investment
desislens, Oil and gas leases-can contain differént gualities of aéreage.and each opérator develops this
acreage according fo their own englneering, insight. Gur estimations of Amtere’’s futuve pil and gas

praduction haye been deéveltped using Antéro production data, not fhose of 4 sompsting opérater.

. The state; of West Virginia tueketed the survey resufts by region. Rach reglon encompasses multiple

counties, Reserveir ohiracterstios ean vary deastically ovep thie distande of just @ 5w miles, leading
this approach fo be an inaccurate representation of the Marceltus play-withir a partiular cevrty, For
example, beth Lewis and Upshir counities dre listed as part of the North Central region aecoiding 16
the: staite. We performed an BUR analysis of all wells:in Lewis and Upshur counties and fouyd frata
tiewls Coutity Marcelfos gas well §s coughly 233 MMcf The average FUR for an Upshur County
Maraellus gas well s nearly twice as muels af 1,511 MMef Although these couaties are adjacent to one

another, the reservoir characteristics yleld very diffetentresnits.
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405 Tt is impeitarit to point out fror the abave: tabite that the dealnie thtes k relied of for Years 1 & 2. die
significantly higher in most cases. However, given the long life of Marcellus. reserves, we have taken:
& more censervative approach whett applying terminal deelitie rates: As shown.iti the abicve table; in
all cases, our ferminal deeline rates are shallower which. when applied, hay the effect of producing
inerernental value i the fotor of révelive, when compared torthe State,

Operating Expense Assumption

4L As disetssed proviusly, we reviewed historic operafitig expense data of the Taxpayer and other
publicly fraded.oil and gas companies that-opetate itt the Mareellus Shale.. The pirpose:afthisaalysis
wag to establish if ihio expenses teporfed by the Taxpayer wers “ordinary” and fo ensure we were not
burdening a well with expénses related to incffisieneies i production or extracedinaty.

yercontrasts starkly

The results ofour analysis and conclusion of actvg] operating expenses of the Taxps
with that of the State. Given the burden of the State tix cominissioner of assessing all afi-and narural
gas properties Jogated in the Stafd, we apree that a mass appraisal systetn would be this most effective.
method:fox assessing:and assigning value'te said properties. However, althongh we commend the Stafe
on, its Work i surveying fiarket patticipants in ordef to establish Operating Expghse variables, e

42,

¥

process: of applying these variables to every ol and natural gas producing property suggests thatall oil
and nafural gas wWells arfe orgated equdl. Thiy assumption, Is inherently inceirest s resaveir
characteristics, production profiles, and technelogies used o extract hydrocarbons differ across fields.

43; The following tabls shows: the Operatiti Expeise variable-the Staie developed to apply to hoiizontal
Marcellus wells for fhe 2017 tax year.

% W1, Expenses - Hotizontal - 20%

$175,001

The abéve: Operatirig: Expenses used by the Stafe do nof acerirdtely eapture the actual cost to extragt
hydrecarbons inthe Marcellus Shale. ‘When comparing Anfero's Operating Bxpenses. for Tyler County

1o the above listed Operating Fxpense Variable provided by the State, we note that in terms of LOE
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alone, excluding gathering and compression {“G&C?), pracessing, and Aransportation, Antera’s annual
cost ranped bietween, $4%,500 and $147,000, which 13 in line With the State’s reported. variable.
However, adding ¢1&C, processing, and transportation, we neted Asterv’y tots] Qperating Expénse
exeecds the Stute's alfowable costdramatieafly, In ihie Table belaw, we have ealoplated the Taxpayet’s
Operaling Expenses by category on a §/Mcfe basis..

i . \ntnu Actonl 2107 Fux Year ()[m ating l'wn\s (Silele) .
County  LOE  G&C™ Processing Transport_Total OPEX |
“Tyler [$004]s0.42] 8038 [ 034 | SL19

Tie arder fo-assess the reasonabieness of Antera’s Operating Expenses, we havesurveyed various publie
datasources frcarder fo identifiyordinary Marecllus Operafing Bxpenses. The following table was taketr
Frotry the Energy Iofosmation Administration’s Trends in ULS: Ol and Natural Gas Upstream Costs.
Asca.n be seem, Antel:ﬂr’ g gaihermg, cmmprassmn, and pmcc,ssmg costs ot a$Mcfe hasis 18 in e with

. Marcellus Marcellus Marcellus Marcellus
Ubles | WetGas WetGas | Drygds | DryGas.
SR S .. High.. Low " High | Lew_ |
| Gas Gathering, {S/mef | 060 050: | 0.60: 0.50.
| GasProcessing | $/mcf  |0.60 to3s  |nfa |ofa
‘ ShortTransportatlunoll | 57661 ‘nfa nfa . |na . Infa
| Tong Transportation Gas | 5/mef”™ "~ | 140" }0.70 R . A B
Long Transporiation O | $/bb 71100  [BDD L0 |800

tarket participant costs.

Discount Rate Methodology

44, Tn previous seetions of this Teport, T discussed our retiance a per-fax weighted average cost of capital
(“WACC") when ¢stimating the: appropriate discount rate for discounting the expeétéd cash flows of
an inyestment of this risk prqﬁle;ﬂ I firiher define the WACC 10 be 2. market based waighted averape
of the cost of debt and cost of equity which is developed based on findncidl data of publicly traded
suideline companies: Similatly, in eatimatingtheir selected discount tate, tht State relied on the “Band.
of Investent” method which is viewed as being synenymous to a WALC.

45, THe penietal components 6f 4 discouit rate can be susimarized below:

« Inflation rate; the annual rate of price change fara basket of consumer goods. Inflation is.
normally inéasured by the Comsumer Price Index for All Urban Consumers (CPI-U),
cajeulated by the United States Burean of Labor Statisties. The inflation rateis the mest basie.
compoiient of a discount rate, Af itivestor'§ Tate.of rettun niust équal the rate of iriflation just

to break even in real dollar-terms,

Highily Confidential
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* Risk:fiee component: A refinmy to: compensate the investor fora loss of liquidity, This:
component car al§abe defitred a5 the; riskfiee rate minus the ififlation fate. The risk-free rate.
Iy ade op of the inflation rate plus & refur to reimbutse the investor for & loss of Houidity and
is, measured by the-yield to tnatufity on federal govemnnent seturitiés with 2, maturity petiad,
compargble tothe investment under eonsgideration (oil or pas reserves I this case),

*  General pisk premium: A returix 16 compengate; the Tnvestor for assiining diversified
company-wide risk. Fot property tax, purpases, appraisers traditfonally estimate the vafie of
individual nineral resetves, notthe vilue of oil companies, Individual raserves as riskier fhan
the stock and debkuf ai entire soripany, Companisy can spread their risk ovetmiany individual
mineral reserves and often. over several kinds of assets. This asset diversification teduces the
comipany’s risk anid, a5 @ resulf, fhe WACK derived fromi compapy financial data is ysomily
Tower tham an individual preducing property’s disvount rate. However, the WACC is always
Fiigher than thi risk-freée rafe, THis increase in the wdte 1 4 general rigk prewming o rewsrd
investors for assuming the diversified company-wide risk.

*  Property-specific risk prenrinm: A retarn that compensates: the Investor for assuming the
unique. risks associated ‘with..a. particutar minerat produeing property.. fnvestors demand =
premitm, abave the WALC to compensate therm for this indiyidual ‘property risk. For cerfain
high-risk properties, this premiun can. be quife Hgh.

46. The basie premise behind calculating's WACC iy that Tivesiors can ereats a risk/reward profile that fits:
theeir individual risk preferences through diversification. Because our analysis focuses.on assessing the
Fair Market Vatue of an individual il 6t natiiral gay well oF propetty, we need. {6 account 1ot thie fact
that lagk of diversification increases the risk of an investment and an investor wonld need to be
compensated forsich risk, As sueh, we liave added an additional risk sdjustment of 100 basis points
to- our WACK to degount for the faot that we ate appraising a non-diversified investment (single well}
and the unadjusted WAGK has-this diversification benefit intherent withir it:

Highly Corifidential
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47. In continuing with. the discussion. of aceomnting: for and quantifying risks specific ta a particular
nyestment (in. this case, 4 single produging oil and gas well), we have iientified several otfier visk
factors far which required-an adjustment o capture -anid. that which. the: State: failed to identify, The
‘following table Hsts the additional property=s peotficrisks we identified qnd the resulting adjustmentwe
riade to-our disgcount rate*t.

: ‘ WALC Adjustmient ©

" 0il & Gas Propurty Specific Risks {Basis Points).

" single Completlon Risk S 10

Limited Production History 100

Stepp; Produetion: Declire 100
LYok . 300

Conclusion

1, PRordetail of fny analyds of the Fair Market Value of these oil and gas wells, pledses see Exhifits 1.

x & 0k * 0k ¥

My analyses ad opinions ate based on the information provided to me:as:of the date-of this report.
Should niew informatiar: hecome availabile; Lreserve the vight to.supplement oramenid this report as

DECESSArY,

naee =

- SHARON-A: ROBINSON

% Notary Public; State-of Takoe|f

:, ¥R/ 5§ Comm. Expires. 04-10-2017
T#  Notory ID Y230225-8

Jatries, Handen, ASA

1t Adjustorents io the-caleulated WACC for property-specific riske were obtained fromthis Texas Compikolleraf
Public: Aceounis 2014 Property Tdx Study: Discount Rate. Range fov Of and Gus Properties, Agust 2015,
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FairValie of Certain Off and Gas Assets Acquiredftom Sanchéz Energy
Corporat/art

Jaines Harden, ASA :

500 Dallas Street, Suite 2500 ] Houston, TX 77002

D 713.666.7423 | C 713.875.76867
jharden@heincpd;com i woww: el ca.com

Jamas Hardets is a Principal and the Business Valuation: Leader af Hein & Associates.
He has spent his enfire thirty year career invarious facets of the energy industry, Heis
orie of a andful of professionals giobally that holds the American Sceiety of Appraigers’
SenisrAppraiset cartification (*ASA"):in Oif and Gas Valuation.

\rt his 30-year career; he has led hundreds of anergy-sectorvaluations i Northrand
Souftr Amieriea, Africa, Reissid, Eastern and Western Europe, Middle East anid Sgutheast
Asia. Jim's'work hds supported mergers-and acquisitions, fingncial reporting and

purchase price-allocations, Federal, state and local and inteinational tax, insuranee;
solvency dpinichs, bankruptey and as expeit withess on valuatic
refineries, chergical plants, gas processing facilities an

s comipanies, midstrEam
njes, anshore:and offshore drillefs.
3 storage operators, LNG

Jirh has also served ehergy-clients @8 am eéxpert :
Bankruptey courts tn DelaWare!;__l_js rigt courfgiard state tax boards:and other tag
tibunals, testifying et valiations of oll-ard gas reserves, gas gathering and processing
facilitias, olf réfineries, and eride afd.pro Juct fermitials;. As well, hie has rebresented oil-
and gas companies before: the IRS

iate” local and international tax authorities:

udebiservirig as the Globat Cil and Gas Valuation
irecior a1 Berkefey Research Groun; Téxacoinc., and
€ doltoration and production company gperating in Kansas:

EDUCATIEN; CERTIFIGATIONS'AND MEMBERSHIPS

Jira has dual BS degrees from FEt. Hays State University and an MBA.from LeTourneal
University, He is @ Senior Membet of the: American Society of Appralsers (ASA -
Certified in Technical Valuations — Ol and Gas) and a meniber of the Society of
Patroleur Engineers. He has. been named a “Wha's Wha it Energy” by the Houston
Business Jourmnal.

MIDETREAM, DOWNSTREAM-AND: PETROCHENMICAL EXFERIENCE

His consulting services 1o the: midstream, downstream and petrochiemical sectors have
included refinery, pefrachemical and terminal valuations, useful life arid depregiated
replacement, cost analysis, transactior mulfiples analysis, valuation of gas processing
agreements, valuation of permits and emission credits, produgt inventory assessments,
cost-of-capital and discount rate- studiés, crude and product supply: contracts, general
partnership. and limited partnership equity valuations; and strategic transaction
yaluations fof global ¢rude and praduct terminal owners.
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Fafr Value of-Garlaln. Qi and-Gis As5ets Actulred fiom.Sarichsy Erirgy
Cokporstion:

¥

DiZens of plpeline engagements. for taidstrearn MLP's,  Assignmefits incltded
purchase price allgcations, partnership contributions and dropdowns, §704(b) beok-
ups; GP and LP stock aequisifions; pipeline and gas processing remaining life
studies and intangitile asset valugtions. ThHS. included valuation of some of the:
largest pipelines jnthe: US,

Valuation of more than 6@ global ol refineries. for tax: and financial reporting purchase:
price-allacations, Fedéral and irttefnational tax structining and (itigation purposes.

" Valuation of several world-class petrochemical plants inthe Norif Armerica, Asia and

Europe, Praduets insluded alefins: and aromatics; intermediates and firie/specialty
chemdicals.

Valuation of large: crude and refined produat pipelines and assogiated storage
terminals in the US, Canada, Central and South - America, Europe; Asia and Russia,

¥ Valuation of multi-billion deliar GP acquisitions. Analyses: included possible.

AN

Y

AU N N A

Y

LN

Valuation ofglotial LNG termirials.
Waluationof more tian a dozen ethanal,

Maluation. af more than.

distribution splits based: upon growthr forecasting using dividend discount modeling
and Monte Carlo simulations. | .
Valuation -and market stady of sell-side: options of large géastal ihternational crude
and product terminal to:assist majar oil sompany. cli 1sitivities included
diseount rate analyses.of patential buyer capital stryot wih seenarios by
product type and capex requirement analysis Usidg Monte Caflo simulation.
Valuation of gas processing agreements for gurchase price aflotation purposes.
Agreemerits included keep-whole, fae-based? percentof-proceeds arrangerients
and hybrid atrangerments. ‘
Right-ofway valuations of pipelines and gathe

r tak and fifaricial reporfing and
litigation purppsés. .
Arnhydroys anmionia ard a
Canada.

agilities i the US, Caribbean and

A g0f.onshore and-affshore gas gathering
systems, o - 1
Gas reserve supply-analysis foi,gas processing plants and gathering systems.
Custof-capitalimodeling Tor, MLP!s using both CAPM .and yield analysis;,
Replacement'cast.and degﬁ’r‘;éci‘atibn_ studies of gas gathering systems, gas
pracessing plan‘t@}ﬁp& fleldiand station campression facilities,

Valuation of gas pracessing plantsin US and Canada, _
\faluation: of more thafiza doze h gas, sait dome and depleted-reservoir storage

Tacilitios in LiSand Canada.
‘Waluation of line-fill and .cushion gas on pipslines and g4s: storage fagilities,

Valuation of all global midstream arid downstrearn assets (gipelines, terminals, 0%
refineries}-af a super-major oil company for §86% tax gurposes:

Expert witness regarding value of gas gathering, gas processing plants, refingties:
and product terminals..

Valuation of ethanol facilities in for purposes that included bankruptoy; tax and:
financial re partitig.

Valuation of coal mines in 1S and Eastem Burope. Valuations included both
reserves and mining equipment.

Valuation 6f-coal, gas-fired and hydra-electiic power geheration facilifies.
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Fair Valué of Gertain Oll and Gés Assels-Acquired from Sanchez Energy-
Carporatign

UpPSTREAM Ot AND-GAS EXPERIENCE

Jitn's opstream valuatiar explotation and produetion:valiation experience inelides
hundreds of vajuations of viland gas reserves throughaut the United Statesand in
dezens.of other countries for mergers and-acquisitions; Federal and international 1ax,
financial repaiting, batikiuptey and litigation puposes. Sorie of the: North Amétican
fialds he hag worked i inelude Prudhoe Bay, Gulf of Mexieo, Hugoton Gas Field,
central Kansas Uplift, and the Permiai Basit. Same of his gxperience inclGdes:

v: Oil.and gés asset valuations and business ‘éhtérpr'ise{équ"lty) aluations of ail and.
gas companiess including analyses around market discount rates, transaction:
multiples, price forecasting and resemve bookings.

# Asco-ownerof an independent oil and gas company, performed all phases of oil and

gas opetations, insluding leasing, exploration, driling, well campletions and artifical

stimulatiohs; operating and lease accouriting, and buying and selling of oil and gas:
waorking and royaity. infefests. ;

Valuation of hundreds of thousands of acres of developed

ed and undeveloped mineral
acras, indluding shale gas réserves in Eagle Ford, Bajnet; Utiga and. Marcellis shalé. -
Yaluation of ownership rights including compiex erriding royalfies, back-in camied'
workirg interests, velumetrig produstion payim and preferred stock exchanges.
Valuatiot due difigense for ldrge public employee fund of large equity investment ifter
Western Oklahgma Grarite:'Wash, Clevelandiand Tonkowa plays,

Valuation of North and South: American, Asian African oil and gas reserves for
maijor oil coniparnies. Mést of this work-also entail analysis arid rcdelivg of varigus
PSE’s and tax-and congession arrapgemetits, 5
Rerfarrmied. expett testimony i US Fe
non-producing oil afid-gas regerves .
ofl and gas-company., Kt
Valuatjon of praduction equipmmen
equiprient far federal tax plrpe

AL T

(Houston) ar vajlie of produing and
 Texas. Client was d major independent

i

sre;than 4,000 producing off and gas wells and

/ s {JDC's} invalving turn-key drilling partnerships.
Valuation of w are than dne: hundred Barnett Shale gas wells for
litigation purpdses. *
Valyation af an'6il and gas:company in Colombia. Reserves included developed and
undeveloped leas _ _ . _ i
Valuation of:6il and ‘gas feservestor banktupteiss, including shallow water Guif of
Mexico oil and gas sompany with value in excess of $308 million.
Valiation of private bil and gas partrierships for tax plifposes, iticluding ane with
move: than 1,400 -operated all and gas welis, and over 1,000 overriding royalty
interests. J _ _
v Due diligence of off and gas frarisactions ineluding analysis of reservair deéline, gas
gathering and processing agreements, price hedges, lease operating expenses, and
projected capex,

T U

%,

OILEIELD SERVIGES EXPERIENGE

7 aluation: of 6il and gas service equipment and technology, ranging from commodity
toch rentals, completion rigs and fracking equipment t6 seismic technology;, seamless
threading, logging, and other downhole taols a nd appllcafidns.
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Seyeral valuations for clients of mere than 250 offshare drilling rigs in Gulf of Mexico,
Satith Aniéifea, North Sea, West Africa, Middle East and Southeast Asia for
purposes such as acquisitions, purchasa price: allgeations, US and international tax
stryeturing. Rigsvalued included jaek-ups, semi- stbmersibles and drillships.
Valuations of Hutidreds of and drilling rigs (up to 3;000 horsepower) and
completion/workover rigs in mere-than.a dozen ‘cauniries in‘North and South
Ameriga, Central and Eastern Europe, Russia snd Asia.
Inspected offshoré: drillinig rigs inv Ses of Thailand, Gulf of Mexica, Sitigapere and
Naorth Sea.

Developed valuatior modelito forecast dayrates and utilization Tor offshare drilling rigs
using regression: analysis of historical oll prices, correlatad to dayiatés and utilization
by rig class; ecompetitive growth and. asset atfrition and contract tems;

Analysls of drilling coniracts, renewal ard dayrate probability; and cammodity price:
efféct.on farecast.

Represented client tiefore IR valuation engineers on value -of gffshore drilling rigs.
Valuation of offshdre oif.and gas praduction. fagilities. in;. g',-‘aulf of Mexico, West Afrida,
North Séa and Southeast Asid. Assets ificluded ﬁxe ; *ﬁ’anns FPSO's and subsea
oil'and gas production facilities.. "
Damage afnaly5|5 forindependent thaf declare
drilling fig ift GONL
Market value studies. of new and used enshi
:iransactlon analys'.ls

sérvigd companies.
'|ble dnng rlqin GOM

“Gourt (D %‘wa 8) Expert witness. regarding value of 4 crude and
_product terminal.at.a Gulf Cdast refinery.
| re) —Expertwitness regarding value of refinery.

Yot ma':' ty) = Expert witness regarding value of gas processing:
plants afid associated 935 gathering pipeline networks.
Kansas State-Board of Tax Appeals — Expert witnessire presenting on.tha valug-of a
Midcontinent erude refinery.
U3 District Court (California) — Expert witness regarding value of Midwestem ethanol
plant.
US District Court (Kansas)— Expiert withess regarding value of chiamical company.
Valuation: expert on bankruptey matterinvolving oil and gas reserves in Gulf of
Mexico:
US Fedéral Court (Téxas) — EXpert witness fegarding value of developed and
undeveloped reserves of large oil and gas fields in Sauth Texas,.
US Distriet Court: (Téxas) — Expert witness regarding valig of nan-operated working
interests in'‘Bamett Shalé.
U8 District Gourt (lllincis) = Expért:witness regarding agriculture and steel
eeongmics.
State Tax Appeals— Expert witness regarding Alaska North Slope ofl and gas
deveiopments.

=
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Cotporafioff

¥ Repiesented clients in Federal, state arid local ta% riagotiations on, several 6ccasions
regarding all and gas valuation.

SELECTED SPEAKING ENGAGEMENTS

v of Petroleiim Engitieers
Hydroearbon Evaluation and Etonaiics. Symposiurte
“Development.of Discount Rates”

» 2014 Pefroteum Accountants Society of Houston
Monthly Mé&eting
“Furchase Price Alfocations: Book. and Tax Biffarencgs™

« 9014: Financial Executives Iristitute-of Housten
Annial Megting
“Tjt.and Gas Price @uﬂoa&"

w2043 Amencan Some\ ofA pEais

s 2014 Soci

A r\u'al Oil ahd Gas School:
“Sit and Gas Prices; History. an Ouﬂook”
»  2012: Adrigrican Assncxatmn aﬁDrllhn

it and A8 F

«  J(12: American Saciety of A
Oil.and Gas: St
ntals of ReseqvoirAnalysis farOll and- Gas Valuation™

ek B Seties
Out!ook How we: got here and whete we're hedded”

- Qi Pn 85, - Currehcios ard Reserve Valdation™
x 2011 Petro1eum Accountants Sagiety of Houston
Anni Ali‘Cunference
*A Fiinny THifig Happered on the:Way to tha Bank*
w2011 Tax Exécufives (nsfitite,
Annual Canference
“Of, as, Mongy an d Valye”
= 2011: Haynes Boone
Energy Team
Ol and Gas Valnation”
-+ 20110 Soclety of Petroleum Evalvation Engineers
Spiing Meeting '
“Gurrencies and O Prices — Where are we headed”
"« 2010: Society of Petroleum Engineers
[nteinational Gil drid Gas. Conferencs, Beijing, China.
“0jl & Gas Prices-and Outlcok and Effect on Globaf Drillers”
«  2010: International Associafian of Drilling Contractors
Cantracts and Risk Management Conference
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Cﬂrrfzo O and.GES; ine.
Falr Walué. of Cerigin:Git and-Gas Assels Acquired-fiont Sarichez Energs
-Comoratian

“Eeonomic: Trends and tha Effect ork Q- and Gas Companies
¥ 201 Sbcle W gif Petraieum Enj
Business Developms ﬁnt‘Canferenﬂe
“Guenciesand the Vafuereﬁasﬁ oty Off and Gas FPrice”
* 2009 Merdiéimarket,
Energy M&# Conference (keynoter speaker),
“Perspectives on Oif and Gas Tremds and Prices!
& 2009 International Assogiation_of Diilling Cohtracters
International TaxCenference:
“Of and Gag Issues i Volatile Times”
® 2008: International Assotliation of Drillivig Contractors
International Tax Conference,
"Valuation of Offshore Drilling Rigs”
% 2007 International Association of Dnllnrgg’_ Contractgrs.
International Tax Conference,
"Current Issues in- Diilling Rig Valtiati
= 2003° Americah Society of Appraisefs.
Infernational Business Valuation.¢ ence;
“Oil and Gas Valuation Usmg Monte: Carl

SELECTED ARTICLES

fipro.com, Cotorada Energy News and Iragi
. by the: Amerfcar Citf Businesi Journals as a

P |
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FMV Assessment of Tyler County, WV Gas Well:
Held by Antero Resources Corporation

Asofuly 1, 2016




'Fair Market Value Assessment - Antero Resources Corp.

Valuation as of July 1, 2016,

Reference # Exhilay Description

_ Discount Rate Derivation

P R



Al Tl]'i GROUP US INC. . :
Fair Market Value Assessment - * Antero Resources Corp. S ey f?'(-

Fav Coiiclusion H

Valagtion-asof fily 1, 2016

Ineome Approach Suminarg -

_Commty wencount®  FoirMurcee vae™

“'rymr T doomiam
—— R et e rove ey

Notes fwExhibit
[l Asprovided by management. “See Exhibit 2.
[_}.] Beie. Extibit 2.
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Ahgat ALk IH WI2617220% Tyler Hotzankad Marediiu 236001t 7.0%
Wt BL2017222 Tyler “Hartonk: Harreilus, 1,044,029 PAT
i1 2+ BiFoLT2a0 Tyler Mariangi) Mprgeflye- Famgsl g1 &
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B







TYLER COUNTY COMMISSION
P.O. BOX 66
MIDDLEBOURNE, WV 26149

February 7, 2017
Hearing Date: February 1, 2017  Time: 7:00 PM

' Property Owner's Name: Antero Resources Corporation
1615 Wynkoop St.
Denver, CO 80202--1106

As requested, we, the Tyler County Commission sitting as the Board of Review and Equalization,
have reviewed the tentative 2017 appraised values of Antero Resource Corporation’s property
in Tyler-County, West Virginia. We have taken into consideration all factors, information, and
comparisons presented to us at the February 1st hearing, by Antero as taxpayer and by the
West Virginia State Tax Department. The commission does hereby find that the reguest for the
appraised values to-bealtered is hereby DENIED.

Wx
—_ .\\L :

Eric H. Vincent, Commissioner







